ON A VARIATIONAL PROBLEM RELATED TO THE CWIKEL–LIEB–ROZENBLUM AND LIEB–THIRRING INEQUALITIES

THIAGO CARVALHO CORSO AND TOBIAS RIED

ABSTRACT. We explicitly solve a variational problem related to upper bounds on the optimal constants in the Cwikel–Lieb–Rozenblum (CLR) and Lieb–Thirring (LT) inequalities, which has recently been derived in [HKRV23] and [FHJN21]. We achieve this through a variational characterization of the L^1 norm of the Fourier transform of a function and duality, from which we obtain a reformulation in terms of a variant of the Hadamard three lines lemma. By studying Hardy-like spaces of holomorphic functions in a strip in the complex plane, we are able to provide an analytic formula for the minimizers, and use it to get the best possible upper bounds for the optimal constants in the CLR and LT inequalities achievable by the method of [HKRV23] and [FHJN21].

Contents

1. Introduction	
1.1. Main result	2
1.2. Applications to CLR and LT inequalities	3
1.3. Outline of the proofs of our main theorems	6
1.4. Overview of the article	6
2. The Dual problem	7
3. Reformulation in the complex plane	12
4. Characterization of optimizers	16
5. Further consequences for the CLR and LT bound	24
Appendix A. Connection with maximal Fourier multipliers	26
Appendix B. Some technical details on the spaces $\mathbb{H}^{p,q}$	27
Appendix C. Existence and uniqueness of primal optimizer	29
References	31

1. INTRODUCTION

Motivated by the recent new proof of the Cwikel–Lieb–Rozenblum (CLR) inequality [HKRV23], we study the variational problem

$$M_{\gamma} := \inf_{m_1, m_2 \in L^2(\mathbb{R}_+, \frac{\mathrm{d}s}{s})} \left\{ \left(\|m_1\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}_+; \frac{\mathrm{d}s}{s})} \|m_2\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}_+; \frac{\mathrm{d}s}{s})} \right)^{\gamma-2} \int_0^\infty |m_1 * m_2(t) - t|^2 t^{-\gamma} \frac{\mathrm{d}t}{t} \right\}, \quad (1.1)$$

Date: March 8, 2024.

²⁰²⁰ Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary 35P15; Secondary 81Q10, 30D05.

Key words and phrases. Schrödinger operators, eigenvalues, bound states, Lieb–Thirring inequality, Cwikel–Lieb– Rozenblum inequality, Hadamard three lines lemma, Hardy spaces, maximal Fourier multipliers, boundary values of holomorphic functions.

Funding information: DFG - Project-ID 195170736 - TRR109; DFG - Project-ID 442047500 - SFB 1481.

^{© 2024} by the authors. Faithful reproduction of this article, in its entirety, by any means is permitted for noncommercial purposes.

for $\gamma > 2$, where $\mathbb{R}_+ = (0, \infty)$ is the multiplicative group,

$$L^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{+};\frac{\mathrm{d}s}{s}) = \left\{ f: \mathbb{R}_{+} \to \mathbb{C} \text{ measurable } : \int_{0}^{\infty} |f(s)|^{2} \frac{\mathrm{d}s}{s} < \infty \right\},$$

and the convolution is taken with respect to the Haar measure $\frac{ds}{s}$ in the multiplicative group,

$$(m_1 * m_2)(t) = \int_0^\infty m_1\left(\frac{t}{s}\right) m_2(s) \frac{\mathrm{d}s}{s}.$$
 (1.2)

The solution of (1.1) gives an upper bound on the constant in the CLR inequality.¹ In the article [HKRV23], the authors proved a lower bound on the variational problem for M_{γ} and were able to provide upper bounds that in dimensions $d \ge 5$ improved the till then best upper bounds on the optimal constant in the CLR inequality due to Lieb [Lie80]. However, the choice of test functions in [HKRV23, Appendix D] seems quite arbitrary and the questions of existence of optimizers and the corresponding optimal value for M_{γ} were left open.

In the article at hand we prove that the variational problem (1.1) indeed has a solution, and we give a description of the optimizer in terms of the solution of another optimization problem, which makes an interesting connection to (a variant of) Hadamard's three lines lemma.

In order to state this connection, let us consider the set $\mathbb{H}(S)$ of holomorphic functions on the strip

$$S \coloneqq \{ x + \mathrm{i}y \in \mathbb{C} : 0 < y < 1 \}$$

in the complex plane, and introduce the following class of spaces similar to Hardy spaces:

Definition 1.1 ($\mathbb{H}^{p,q}(S)$ spaces). Let $1 \leq p, q \leq \infty$. We say that a holomorphic function $h : S \to \mathbb{C}$ belongs to the space $\mathbb{H}^{p,q}(S)$ if

$$\|h\|_{\mathbb{H}^{p,q}(S)} \coloneqq \sup_{0 < y < 1} \inf_{f_y \in L^p(\mathbb{R}), g_y \in L^q(\mathbb{R}):} \frac{1}{1 - y} \|f_y\|_{L^p(\mathbb{R})} + \frac{1}{y} \|g_y\|_{L^q(\mathbb{R})} < \infty,$$
(1.3)

where for 0 < y < 1, $h_y : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{C}$ denotes the function $h_y(x) \coloneqq h(x + iy)$.² Moreover, we say that a holomorphic function $h : S_- \to \mathbb{C}$ on the lower strip $S_- \coloneqq \{x - iy \in \mathbb{C} : 0 < y < 1\}$ belongs to $\mathbb{H}^{p,q}(S_-)$ provided that the reflected function $z \in S \mapsto \overline{h(\overline{z})}$ belongs to $\mathbb{H}^{p,q}(S)$.

We will show in Lemma 3.1 that such functions admit boundary values in certain L^p spaces. More precisely, for any $h \in \mathbb{H}^{p,2}(S)$, there exists $h_0 \in L^p(\mathbb{R})$ and $h_1 \in L^2(\mathbb{R})$ such that

$$\lim_{y \downarrow 0} \langle h_y, \varphi \rangle = \langle h_0, \varphi \rangle \quad \text{and} \quad \lim_{y \uparrow 1} \langle h_y, \varphi \rangle = \langle h_1, \varphi \rangle$$

for any Schwartz function $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$.

1.1. Main result. The first main result of this paper can now be stated as follows.

Theorem 1.2 (Three lines variational problem). Let M_Y be defined via (1.1). Then we have

$$M_{\gamma} = 16\pi \frac{(\gamma - 2)^{\gamma - 2}}{\gamma^{\gamma + 1}} \left(\max_{h \in \mathbb{H}^{\infty, 2}(S_{-})} \frac{\|h_{-2/\gamma}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})}}{\|h_{0}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})}^{1 - 2/\gamma}} \|h_{-1}\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R})}^{2/\gamma}} \right)^{\gamma},$$
(1.4)

where h_0 and h_{-1} are the boundary values of h in the sense described above. Moreover, the maximizer of (1.4) exists and is unique up to the transformation $h_{\alpha,\beta,\omega}(z) = \beta h(z-\alpha)e^{i\omega z}$ for $\alpha, \omega \in \mathbb{R}$ and $\beta \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \{0\}$.

¹For more details on the CLR estimate and how it is connected to the variational problem (1.1), we refer to [HKRV21, HKRV23].

²Note that we do not require the functions f, g in the above decomposition of h to be holomorphic.

This three lines variational problem resembles the variational problem associated to the famous Hadamard three lines lemma. In the latter, one replaces the L^2 norm in the denominator by the L^{∞} norm; one can then apply the maximum principle to conclude that the constant function is the unique maximizer (up to the symmetry described above), which gives the statement of the Hadamard three lines lemma. For problem (1.4), however, the same strategy does not apply as the functions considered

- (i) need to be in L^2 along the line $\mathbb{R} + i$, in particular they may be unbounded,
- (ii) only extend to the boundary of the strip in a weak sense to be made precise later, and
- (iii) the maximum principle does not apply.

Nevertheless, it turns out that problem (1.4) can also be solved in the sense that an explicit analytic formula for the optimizers can be given. This is the content of the next theorem.

Theorem 1.3 (Optimizer). The unique optimizer (up to symmetries) of Problem (1.4) is given by

$$h(z) = B_{\gamma}(z) \mathrm{e}^{\theta_{\gamma}(z)},$$

where $B_{\gamma}(z) = \frac{z-z_{\gamma}}{z-\overline{z_{\gamma}}}$ is the Blaschke factor (for the upper half plane) with zero at $z_{\gamma} = i(2-\frac{2}{\gamma}) \in \mathbb{C}_+$, and the function θ_{γ} is defined via

$$\theta_{\gamma}(z) \coloneqq \frac{1}{2\pi} \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} \int_{|k| \ge \epsilon} \frac{g_{\gamma}(k) (e^{izk} - izk)}{k(\cosh(2k) - 1)} dk, \text{ with } g_{\gamma}(k) \coloneqq \pi \left(2e^{-(2-\frac{2}{\gamma})|k|} + e^{-\frac{2}{\gamma}|k|} - e^{-(4-\frac{2}{\gamma})|k|} \right).$$

From the above formula, one can easily evaluate the values of M_{γ} to high precision. The numerical values³ of M_{γ} for some values of γ are displayed in Table 1.1.

Y	M_{γ}	
3	0.371185695	
4	0.098174770	
5	0.040698664	
6	0.020862684	
7	0.012143294	
8	0.007698202	
9	0.005190491	

TABLE 1.1. M_{γ} for different values of γ .

1.2. Applications to CLR and LT inequalities. Our main motivation for studying the variational problem (1.1) comes from its recently discovered connection to the CLR inequality [HKRV21, HKRV23]. Remarkably, the same variational problem also appears in a recent upper bound for the optimal constant in the Lieb–Thirring (LT) inequality [FHJN21]. Let us briefly recall these results and explore their consequences in connection with our main results.

We start with the CLR inequality, for which in [HKRV23, Theorem 1.3] the authors proved the following upper bound for the CLR constant:

Theorem 1.4 (CLR bound). Let $d \in \mathbb{N}$ and $0 < \sigma < d/2$. Then the best constant $L_{0,d,\sigma}$ in the *Cwikel-Lieb-Rozenblum inequality for the fractional Schrödinger operator* $(-\Delta)^{\sigma} + V$,

$$N_0((-\Delta)^{\sigma} + V) \le L_{0,d,\sigma} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} V_-(x)^{\frac{d}{2\sigma}} \mathrm{d}x, \tag{1.5}$$

³The numerical values were obtained using the standard numerical integration routines of MATLAB and independently cross-checked with Mathematica.

satisfies

4

$$\frac{L_{0,d,\sigma}}{L_{0,d,\sigma}^{\text{cl}}} \le \frac{1}{4} \frac{\gamma^{\gamma+1}}{(\gamma-2)^{\gamma-2}} M_{\gamma}, \quad \text{with } \gamma = \frac{d}{\sigma},$$
(1.6)

where the semi-classical constant is given by $L_{0,d,\sigma}^{cl} = \frac{|B_1|}{(2\pi)^d}$ and N_0 denotes the number of negative eigenvalues (counting multiplicity).

We can therefore combine the values obtained for M_{γ} with the above result to update the best known upper bounds for the CLR constant. The result is displayed in Table 1.2.

d/σ	Optimal upper bound via VP	Best known so far
3	7.51651	6.86924
4	6.28319	6.03398
5	5.88812	5.95405
6	5.70334	5.77058
7	5.60029	5.67647
8	5.53645	5.63198
9	5.49398	5.62080
$d/\sigma \to \infty$	5.34282	-

TABLE 1.2. Comparison between previously best known upper bounds on the CLR constant and the best possible bounds via our solution of the variational problem (VP) for M_{γ} in (1.1). The values in the third column of Table 1.2 were extracted from [HKRV23, Table 1].

Remark 1.5 (Asymptotics of CLR upper bound). The asymptotic bound

$$\limsup_{d/\sigma \to \infty} \frac{L_{0,d,\sigma}}{L_{0,d,\sigma}^{\text{cl}}} \le 5.342823 \tag{1.7}$$

in Table 1.2 is proved in Section 5. Moreover, one can show that in the opposite limit $\gamma = \frac{d}{\sigma} \downarrow 2$, the right hand side of (1.6) has the asymptotic behaviour

$$\frac{1}{4} \frac{\gamma^{\gamma+1}}{(\gamma-2)^{\gamma-2}} M_{\gamma} = \frac{2}{(\gamma-2)^{\gamma-1}} + O(1), \tag{1.8}$$

where O(1) denotes a term bounded by a constant as $\gamma \downarrow 2$; this follows from the lower and upper bounds in [HKRV23, Proposition 1.4], and we refer to that article for details. Note that the blowup as $\gamma \downarrow 2$ in (1.8) is expected, since the CLR inequality (1.5) does *not* hold in the case $\frac{d}{\sigma} \le 2$ [LSW02, HHRV23].

We now turn to the Lieb–Thirring inequality. In [FHJN21, Theorem 2], the authors proved the following upper bound for the LT inequality.

Theorem 1.6 (LT Bound). For any $d \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\sigma > 0$, the best constant $L_{1,d,\sigma}$ in the Lieb–Thirring inequality for the fractional Schrödinger operator $(-\Delta)^{\sigma} + V$,

$$\operatorname{Tr}[(-\Delta)^{\sigma} + V]_{-} \leq L_{1,d,\sigma} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} V_{-}(x)^{1 + \frac{d}{2\sigma}} \mathrm{d}x,$$
(1.9)

satisfies

$$\frac{L_{1,d,\sigma}}{L_{1,d,\sigma}^{\rm cl}} \le \frac{(d+2\sigma)^{2+\frac{d}{2\sigma}}}{d^{\frac{d}{2\sigma}}(2\sigma)^2} C_{d,\sigma}, \quad \text{where } L_{1,d,\sigma}^{\rm cl} = \frac{2\sigma}{d+2\sigma} \frac{|B_1|}{(2\pi)^d}, \tag{1.10}$$

and

$$C_{d,\sigma} = \frac{d}{2\sigma} \inf_{\substack{f,\varphi \in L^2(\mathbb{R}_+) \\ \|f\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}_+)} = 1}} \left\{ \left(\int_0^\infty \varphi(t)^2 dt \right)^{\frac{d}{2\sigma}} \int_0^\infty \frac{\left(1 - \int_0^\infty \varphi(s) f(ts) ds\right)^2}{t^{1 + \frac{d}{2\sigma}}} dt \right\}.$$
 (1.11)

At first glance, problem (1.11) looks different from problem (1.1). However, setting $m_1(t) := \sqrt{2}f(t^2)t$ and $m_2(t) = \sqrt{2}\varphi(t^{-2})t^{-1}$, one can easily verify that

$$\|m_1\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}_+,\frac{\mathrm{d}s}{s})} = \|f\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}_+)}, \quad \|m_2\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}_+,\frac{\mathrm{d}s}{s})} = \|\varphi\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}_+)},$$

and

$$\int_0^\infty f(ts)\varphi(s)ds = \frac{(m_1 * m_2)(t^{\frac{1}{2}})}{t^{\frac{1}{2}}}$$

where the convolution is understood with respect to the multiplicative group, see (1.2). Thus, from the change of variables $t^{\frac{1}{2}} \rightarrow t$ and a scaling argument (see Lemma 2.4) we find that

$$C_{d,\sigma} = \frac{d}{\sigma} M_{2+\frac{d}{\sigma}}$$
, where $C_{d,\sigma}$ is defined in (1.11) and M_{γ} is defined in (1.1). (1.12)

Consequently, we can also use the computed values for M_{γ} in Table 1.1 to update the best known upper bounds on the LT constant.

Corollary 1.7 (LT Bound Updated). For any $d \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\sigma > 0$, the best constant in the Lieb–Thirring inequality for the fractional Schrödinger operator $(-\Delta)^{\sigma} + V$ satisfies

$$\frac{L_{1,d,\sigma}}{L_{1,d,\sigma}^{\rm cl}} \le \frac{1}{4} \frac{\gamma^{\frac{\gamma+2}{2}}}{(\gamma-2)^{\frac{\gamma-4}{2}}} M_{\gamma}, \qquad \text{with } \gamma = 2 + \frac{d}{\sigma}, \tag{1.13}$$

where M_{γ} is defined in (1.1). In particular, we have

$$\frac{L_{1,1,1}}{L_{1,1,1}^{cl}} \le 1.44655, \quad \frac{L_{1,3,1/2}}{L_{1,3,1/2}^{cl}} \le 1.75177, \quad \limsup_{\substack{d \\ \sigma \to \infty}} \frac{L_{1,d,\sigma}}{L_{1,d,\sigma}^{cl}} \le 1.96551, \quad and \quad \limsup_{\substack{d \\ \sigma \downarrow 0}} \frac{L_{1,d,\sigma}}{L_{1,d,\sigma}^{cl}} = 1.$$
(1.14)

Let us now compare the values derived above with previous results. For the LT inequality, our bound $L_{1,1,1}/L_{1,1,1}^{cl} \leq 1.44655$ improves only marginally over the previously best known bound $L_{1,1,1}/L_{1,d,1}^{cl} \leq 1.45579$ derived in [FHJN21]. This shows that the *lower* bounds derived for $C_{d,\sigma}$ and M_{γ} respectively in [FHJN21, Corollary 8] and [HKRV23, Proposition 1.4] were rather optimistic and the exact optimal values of (1.1) are in fact much closer to the *upper* bounds obtained in these works. Moreover, from the *induction in dimension* argument due to Laptev–Weidl [LW00] and Hundertmark–Laptev–Weidl [HLW00], it is well-known that

$$\frac{L_{1,d,1}}{L_{1,d,1}^{cl}} \le \frac{L_{1,d',1}}{L_{1,d',1}^{cl}} \quad \text{for any } d \ge d' \in \mathbb{N}.$$
(1.15)

We can therefore extend the upper bound in (1.14) from the case $d = 1 = \sigma$ to all dimensions $d \ge 1$ with $\sigma = 1$; in particular, our results marginally improve the best upper bounds for these cases as well. On the other hand, for the polyharmonic Schrödinger operator with $\sigma \ne 1$, the induction-in-dimension argument is not available and our bounds significantly improve over the best known bounds as $\frac{d}{\sigma}$ becomes large. For instance, for the ultra-relativistic operator in three dimensions the bound in (1.14) only slightly improves over the previous bound $L_{1,3,1/2}/L_{1,3,1/2}^{cl} = (1/0.826)^3 \approx 1.77443$ [FHJN21] while the asymptotic bound in (1.14) is about 38% better than the asymptotic bound

$$\limsup_{\frac{d}{\sigma} \to \infty} \frac{L_{1,d,\sigma}}{L_{1,d,\sigma}^{\text{cl}}} = e \approx 2.71828$$

in [FHJN21, Corollary 3].

For the CLR inequality the situation is similar. The new upper bounds presented in Table 1.2 do not improve over the original upper bounds derived by Lieb [Lie76] for d = 3, 4. For dimension $d \ge 5$, however, we obtain improvements over the values derived in [HKRV23]; these improvements become significantly better as d/σ grows. Moreover, in contrast with the LT inequality, where the case $d = \sigma = 1$ gives the best bound for all higher dimensions, the upper bound for the CLR inequality is monotonically decreasing in d/σ ; therefore, the upper bounds for large d/σ presented here (see Table 1.2) provide significant improvements not only for the fractional case but also for the case $\sigma = 1$.

To conclude our brief comparison with previous works, let us make a few remarks. First, both the LT and the CLR inequalities can be stated in a dual form (see, e.g., [FHJN21, Equation 6]). In particular, the upper bounds derived here can be translated into lower bounds for the dual constants, denoted by $K_{1,d,\sigma}$ for the LT inequality in [FHJN21]. Second, in view of [HKRV23][Theorem 1.7] and [FHJN21, Remark 7], the bounds derived here also apply to operator-valued Schrödinger operators. Third, in view of Theorems 1.4 and 1.6, we expect the variational problem for M_{γ} to also provide interesting upper bounds for the whole family of LT inequalities (i.e. sums of p^{th} moments of the negative eigenvalues with $p \ge 0$). This will be the content of future work. Finally, let us refer to the review articles [Fra21, Nam21, Sch22] and the books [FLW23, EFGHW21] for further information on recent developments regarding Lieb–Thirring and related inequalities, as well as the state of the art on the Lieb–Thirring conjecture.

1.3. Outline of the proofs of our main theorems. We now outline the proof of Theorems 1.2 and 1.3. First, based on a characterization of the space of Fourier transforms of $L^1(\mathbb{R})$ functions, we derive an alternative formulation (2.4) of the variational problem (1.1). This reformulation, via its symmetries, allows us to obtain a convex formulation of the problem; we then apply the Fenchel-Rockafellar duality theorem to obtain a dual formulation of (2.4), see Theorem 2.10 below.

The next step of our proof brings in some tools from complex analysis to restate both the primal and dual variational problems in (2.4) and (2.15) as minimization problems over the Hardy-type spaces $\mathbb{H}^{p,q}(S)$ on a strip in the complex plane introduced above. More precisely, we show that the domains of these problems are in one-to-one correspondence with the boundary values of functions in $\mathbb{H}^{p,q}(S)$ for suitable $p, q \in [1, \infty]$. From this correspondence, and the previous reformulations, we immediately obtain the three lines problem stated in Theorem 1.2.

The final step in our proof is to effectively solve the Euler-Lagrange (EL) equations associated to the three lines problem from Theorem 1.2. This is a quite challenging problem, owing to the fact that the EL equation (see eqs. (4.2) and (4.5)) is non-local and non-linear in the sense that it relates the boundary values of a meromorphic function at the opposite ends of a strip in a non-linear way. To overcome these challenges, we implement the three following main ideas:

- (i) Factorize the poles (and zeros) of the optimizer via a Blaschke product decomposition. For this, it turns out that the single Blaschke factor introduced in Theorem 4.7 suffices.
- (ii) Linearize the EL equation by applying a logarithmic transformation. More precisely, we make the ansatz $h(z) = B_{\gamma}(z)e^{\theta_{\gamma}(z)}$ for the optimizer, which allows us to re-state the non-linear EL equation (4.5) for *h* as a linear equation for θ_{γ} .
- (iii) Overcome the non-locality by using the fact that holomorphic functions on the strip can be viewed as the Fourier transform of rapidly decaying tempered distributions with complex argument.⁴ In other words, we make the ansatz $\theta_{\gamma}(z) = \hat{\eta}(z)$ for some tempered distribution η , which results in a linear local equation that can be formally solved pointwise.

The rest of the proof then consists in showing that the formal guess obtained for the optimizer is in the right function space and indeed satisfies the EL equation.

1.4. **Overview of the article**. We end this section with a brief outline of the rest of the paper. In Section 2, we carry out the first step of our proof and obtain a primal and dual reformulation

⁴This is actually the idea that led us to introduce the Hardy like spaces $\mathbb{H}^{p,q}(S)$.

of problem (1.1) over the classical Lebesgue spaces $L^1(\mathbb{R})$ and $L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$. In Section 3, we study the boundary values of functions in $\mathbb{H}^{p,q}(S)$, and derive the reformulation of our variational problem over these spaces. The construction of the optimizer of (1.4) is carried out in Section 4. In Section 5, we prove the asymptotic upper bounds for the CLR and LT inequalities stated in Table 1.2 and Corollary 1.7. In Appendix A, we briefly discuss how the characterization of the space of Fourier transform of $L^1(\mathbb{R})$ functions (Lemma 2.1 below) naturally appears in the maximal Fourier multiplier bound derived in [HKRV23, Theorem 4.2], which is of independent interest. The proof of some technical lemmas used in Section 3 are presented in Appendix B. In Appendix C, we prove existence of optimizers for problem (1.1), even though this is not explicitly needed for the proof of our main theorems (since we explicitly construct the optimizers).

2. The Dual problem

In this section, we show that Problem (1.1) can be reformulated in $L^1(\mathbb{R})$ with respect to standard Lebesgue measure. We then derive a dual formulation for this problem on the space $L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$.

2.1. Formulation over $L^1(\mathbb{R})$. It is convenient to transform (1.1) to \mathbb{R} by an exponential change of coordinates, yielding

$$M_{\gamma} = \inf_{m_1, m_2 \in L^2(\mathbb{R})} \left\{ \left(\|m_1\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R})} \|m_2\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R})} \right)^{\gamma-2} \|m_1 * m_2 - \exp\|_{L^2_{\gamma}(\mathbb{R})}^2 \right\},$$
(2.1)

where $L^2(\mathbb{R})$ now denotes the classical Lebesgue space of square integrable functions on \mathbb{R} , $m_1 * m_2$ is the standard convolution

$$m_1*m_2(k)=\int_{\mathbb{R}}m_1(k-u)m_2(u)\mathrm{d} u,$$

and for $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}$, L^2_{γ} will be used throughout this article to denote the exponentially weighted L^2 spaces

$$L^{2}_{\gamma}(\mathbb{R}) = L^{2}(\mathbb{R}; \mathrm{e}^{-\gamma k} \mathrm{d}k) = \left\{ m : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{C} : \left\| m \right\|_{L^{2}_{\gamma}}^{2} = \int_{\mathbb{R}} |m(k)|^{2} \mathrm{e}^{-\gamma k} \mathrm{d}k < \infty \right\}.$$
(2.2)

This sets our problem in the more conventional framework of L^p spaces on \mathbb{R} .

We use the following convention for the Fourier transform of a function $m \in L^1(\mathbb{R})$,

$$\widehat{m}(k) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} m(x) e^{-ikx} dx$$

as well as its extension to the space of tempered distributions $S'(\mathbb{R})$. With this convention, we have the following characterization of the Fourier transform of integrable functions.

Lemma 2.1 (Fourier transform of integrable functions). Let $m \in S'(\mathbb{R})$. Then $\check{m} \in L^1(\mathbb{R})$ if and only if there exists $m_1, m_2 \in L^2(\mathbb{R})$ with $m_1 * m_2 = m$. Moreover, we have the equality

$$\|\check{m}\|_{L^{1}(\mathbb{R})} = \min\{\|m_{1}\|_{L^{2}}\|m_{2}\|_{L^{2}}: m_{1} * m_{2} = m\},$$
(2.3)

where the minimum is attained.

Remark. The proof of Lemma 2.1 is a straightforward consequence of the convolution property of the Fourier transform and Plancherel's theorem. In fact, the first statement is known and can be found, e.g., in [Rud62, Theorem 1.6.3]. However, we could not find a reference for the variational characterization of $\|\breve{m}\|_{L^1}$ stated in (2.3). Therefore, we present the simple proof below.

Remark (Connection with maximal Fourier multipliers). Lemma 2.1 also allows us to improve the maximal Fourier multiplier bound in [HKRV23, Theorem 2.1, Theorem 4.2] in a natural way. For the details, see Appendix A.

Proof of Lemma 2.1. Suppose that $\widehat{m} \in L^1(\mathbb{R})$. Then there exist measurable functions $|\check{m}| : \mathbb{R} \to [0, \infty)$ and $\theta : \mathbb{R} \to [0, 2\pi)$ such that $\check{m}(x) = |\check{m}|(x)e^{i\theta(x)}$. In particular, if we define $(2\pi)^{\frac{1}{2}}\check{m_1} = (2\pi)^{\frac{1}{2}}\check{m_2} := \sqrt{|\check{m}|}e^{i\theta(x)/2} \in L^2(\mathbb{R})$, then $m_1 * m_2 = m$ by the convolution property of the Fourier transform, and

$$\|\breve{m}\|_{L^1} = (2\pi) \|\widecheck{m_1}\widecheck{m_2}\|_{L^1} = (2\pi) \|\widecheck{m_1}\|_{L^2} \|\widecheck{m_2}\|_{L^2} = \|m_1\|_{L^2} \|m_2\|_{L^2}$$

by Plancherel's theorem. The converse implication and the inequality $\|\widetilde{m_1}\| \le \|m_1\|_{L^2} \|m_2\|_{L^2}$ follows from reversing the previous steps and using the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality.

The above characterization is the first key step of our analysis; it allows us to reformulate problem (2.1) in the following way:

Lemma 2.2 (Reformulation on $L^1(\mathbb{R})$). Let $\gamma > 2$ and define the functional

$$F_{\gamma}: L^1(\mathbb{R}) \to \mathbb{R} \cup \{+\infty\}, \quad m \mapsto F_{\gamma}(m) \coloneqq \|\widehat{m} - \exp\|_{L^2}^2.$$

Then F_{γ} is strictly convex and lower semi-continuous in $L^{1}(\mathbb{R})$ with domain

dom
$$F_{\gamma} = \left\{ m \in L^1(\mathbb{R}) : \widehat{m} - \exp \in L^2_{\gamma}(\mathbb{R}) \right\}$$

Moreover, we have

$$M_{\gamma} = \inf_{m \in L^{1}(\mathbb{R})} \|m\|_{L^{1}}^{\gamma-2} F_{\gamma}(m), \qquad (2.4)$$

with M_{γ} defined in equation (2.1).

Remark 2.3 (Notation). In Sections 3 and 4, we will mostly be working with the functional

$$\mathcal{E}_{\gamma}(m) := \|m\|_{L^{1}}^{\gamma-2} F_{\gamma}(m) = \|m\|_{L^{1}(\mathbb{R})}^{\gamma-2} \|\widehat{m} - \exp\|_{L^{2}_{\gamma}}^{2},$$
(2.5)

with domain

$$\operatorname{dom} \mathcal{E}_{\gamma} = \operatorname{dom} F_{\gamma} = \{ m \in L^{1}(\mathbb{R}) : \widehat{m} - \exp \in L^{2}_{\gamma} \}.$$
(2.6)

To simplify notation, we write $\exp_{\alpha} : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}, x \mapsto \exp_{\alpha}(x) := e^{\alpha x}$ for $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$.

Proof of Lemma 2.2. The strict convexity of F_{γ} follows directly from the strict convexity of the norm in L_{γ}^2 squared. Moreover, the lower semi-continuity follows from Fatou's lemma by observing that convergence in $L^1(\mathbb{R})$ implies uniform convergence of the Fourier transform. The reformulation of (2.1) in (2.4) is immediate from Lemma 2.1 after interchanging the role of real and reciprocal (Fourier) space by considering *m* as a function in $L^1(\mathbb{R})$.

The functional F_{γ} has the following scaling property: for any $\alpha > 0$ and $m \in L^{1}(\mathbb{R})$, there holds

$$F_{\gamma}(m_{\alpha}) = \alpha^{\gamma-2}F_{\gamma}(m)$$
 where $m_{\alpha}(x) \coloneqq \alpha^{-1-ix}m(x)$. (2.7)

As a consequence, Problem (2.4) can be reformulated in several ways.

Lemma 2.4 (Scaling property). For any p, q > 0 and a > 0 we have

$$\inf_{m\in L^1(\mathbb{R})}\left\{F_{\gamma}(m)^p+a\|m\|_{L^1}^q\right\}=C(\gamma,p,q,a)M_{\gamma}^{\frac{pq}{(\gamma-2)p+q}},$$

where M_{γ} is defined in (2.1) and

$$C(\gamma, p, q, a) = \left(\frac{(\gamma - 2)p}{q}\right)^{\frac{q}{(\gamma - 2)p + q}} \left(\frac{q}{(\gamma - 2)p} + 1\right) a^{\frac{(\gamma - 2)p}{(\gamma - 2)p + q}}.$$

Moreover, we have

$$M_{\gamma} = \inf_{\substack{m \in L^{1}(\mathbb{R}) \\ \|m\|_{L^{1}} \le 1}} F_{\gamma}(m).$$
(2.8)

In particular, if a minimizer of (1.1) exists, it is unique up to the transformation $m_{\alpha}(x) \coloneqq m(x)\alpha^{-ix-1}$, $\alpha > 0$.

Proof. From (2.7) we have

$$\inf_{m \in L^{1}(\mathbb{R})} \{F_{\gamma}(m)^{p} + a \|m\|_{L^{1}}^{q}\} = \inf_{m \in L^{1}(\mathbb{R})} \inf_{\alpha > 0} \{F_{\gamma}(m_{\alpha})^{p} + a \|m_{\alpha}\|_{L^{1}}^{q}\}$$
$$= \inf_{m \in L^{1}(\mathbb{R})} \inf_{\alpha > 0} \{\alpha^{(\gamma - 2)p} F_{\gamma}(m)^{p} + \alpha^{-q} a \|m\|_{L^{1}}^{q}\}.$$
(2.9)

Minimizing the function $\alpha \mapsto f_m(\alpha) \coloneqq \alpha^{(\gamma-2)p} F_{\gamma}(m)^p + \alpha^{-q} a ||m||_{L^1}^q$ yields

$$\min_{\alpha>0} f_m(\alpha) = \left(\frac{(\gamma-2)p}{q}\right)^{\frac{q}{(\gamma-2)p+q}} \left(\frac{q}{(\gamma-2)p}+1\right) a^{\frac{(\gamma-2)p}{(\gamma-2)p+q}} \left(\|m\|_{L^1}^{\gamma-2} F_{\gamma}(m)\right)^{\frac{pq}{(\gamma-2)p+q}},$$

which together with (2.9) completes the proof. Equation (2.8) follows from similar arguments. Moreover, the uniqueness of the minimizer (provided it exists) follows from the strict convexity of F_{γ} and the convexity of $\|\cdot\|_{L^1}$.

2.2. Duality. We now observe that eq. (2.8) can be re-written as

$$M_{\gamma} = \inf_{m \in L^1(\mathbb{R})} \{ F_{\gamma}(m) + G(m) \}$$

where $G : L^1(\mathbb{R}) \to \{0, +\infty\}$ is the characteristic function (in the convex analysis terminology) of the unit ball in L^1 , i.e.

$$G(m) = \begin{cases} 0, & \text{if } ||m||_{L^1(\mathbb{R})} \le 1, \\ +\infty, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

The idea is now to apply the Fenchel-Rockafellar duality theorem to obtain a dual formulation of our problem. For this, we start with the following extension of Plancherel's theorem.

Lemma 2.5 (Plancherel's theorem). Let $1 \le p \le \infty$, then for any $g \in L^p(\mathbb{R})$ with $\hat{g} \in L^2_{-\gamma}(\mathbb{R})$ and $m \in L^{\frac{p}{p-1}}(\mathbb{R})$ with $\hat{m} \in L^2_{\gamma}(\mathbb{R})$, there holds

$$\langle g, m \rangle \coloneqq \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{g(x)} m(x) dx = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{\widehat{g(k)}} \widehat{m}(k) dk = \frac{1}{2\pi} \langle \widehat{g}, \widehat{m} \rangle.$$
 (2.10)

Proof. Let $\hat{\varphi} \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ be a real-valued function satisfying $\hat{\varphi}(x) = 1$ for $|x| \leq 1/2$ and $\hat{\varphi}(x) = 0$ for $|x| \geq 1$, and set $\hat{\varphi}_{\epsilon}(x) = \hat{\varphi}(\epsilon x)$. From the definition of the Fourier transform we have $\hat{\varphi}_{\epsilon}\hat{g} = \widehat{\varphi_{\epsilon} * g}$ for any $g \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathbb{R})$. Moreover, if $g \in L^p(\mathbb{R})$ for some $1 \leq p \leq \infty$ with $\hat{g} \in L^2_{-\gamma}(\mathbb{R})$ for some $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}$, then by dominated convergence and the approximate identity property of φ_{ϵ} , respectively, we have

$$\hat{\varphi}_{\epsilon}\hat{g} \to \hat{g}$$
 strongly in $L^2_{-\gamma}$ and $\varphi_{\epsilon} * g \to g$ strongly in $L^p(\mathbb{R})$ (or weak-* for $p = \infty$)

as $\epsilon \downarrow 0$. From the assumptions on $\hat{\varphi}$, we see that $\hat{\varphi}_{\epsilon} = \hat{\varphi}_{\epsilon} \hat{\varphi}_{\epsilon/2}$ and $\hat{\varphi}_{\epsilon} \hat{g} \in L^2(\mathbb{R})$. Hence, using the above convergence and Plancherel's theorem for $L^2(\mathbb{R})$ functions, we conclude that

$$\frac{1}{2\pi}\langle \hat{g}, \hat{m} \rangle = \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} \frac{1}{2\pi} \langle \hat{\varphi}_{\epsilon} \hat{g}, \hat{\varphi}_{\epsilon/2} \hat{g} \rangle = \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} \langle \varphi_{\epsilon} * g, \varphi_{\epsilon/2} * m \rangle = \langle g, m \rangle.$$

Remark 2.6. Recall that the Fourier transform of a function $g \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ has to be understood in the sense of tempered distributions. Since the Fourier transform of a tempered distribution is itself a tempered distribution, the condition $\hat{g} \in L^2_{-\gamma}(\mathbb{R})$ means that \hat{g} can be identified with a function that lies in $L^2_{-\gamma}(\mathbb{R})$, which puts a one-sided (exponential) decay constraint on the Fourier transform \hat{g} . This allows us to define certain integrals of \hat{g} against exponentially growing functions. **Lemma 2.7.** Let $\gamma > 2$ and $g \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ with $\hat{g} \in L^{2}_{-\gamma}(\mathbb{R})$. Then the limit

$$\lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \varphi(\epsilon k) \widehat{g}(k) e^{k} dk, \quad \varphi \in C_{c}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}), \quad \varphi(0) = 1,$$
(2.11)

exists and is independent of φ . We can therefore define

$$\langle \exp, \hat{g} \rangle = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \hat{g}(k) e^k dk \coloneqq \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \varphi(\epsilon k) \hat{g}(k) e^k dk$$
 (2.12)

for any $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ such that $\varphi(0) = 1$.

Proof. We decompose $e^k = p(k) + q(k)$, where $p(k) := e^{-|k|}$ and $q(k) := (e^k - e^{-k}) \mathbf{1}_{(0,\infty)}(k)$. Note that $\hat{p}(x) = \frac{2}{1+x^2} \in L^1(\mathbb{R})$ and $q \in L^2_{\gamma}$ for $\gamma > 2$.

Let $\varphi_{\epsilon}(k) \coloneqq \varphi(\epsilon k)$ for $k \in \mathbb{R}$, then $\hat{\varphi_{\epsilon}}$ is an approximate identity in $L^{1}(\mathbb{R})$, in particular $\hat{\varphi_{\epsilon}} * \hat{p} \to \hat{p}$ in $L^{1}(\mathbb{R})$, and by the classical Parseval identity, we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \varphi_{\epsilon}(k) p(k) \hat{g}(k) \, \mathrm{d}k = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \left(\hat{\varphi}_{\epsilon} * \hat{p} \right)(x) g(x) \mathrm{d}x \xrightarrow{\epsilon \to 0} \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \hat{p}(x) g(x) \, \mathrm{d}x = \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{g(x)}{1 + x^{2}} \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

The limit is independent of the choice of φ and, since $g \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$, it is finite. Moreover, $\varphi_{\epsilon}q \to q$ in L^{2}_{γ} as $\epsilon \downarrow 0$ by dominated convergence, from which it follows that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \varphi_{\epsilon}(k) q(k) \widehat{g}(k) \xrightarrow{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{\mathbb{R}} q(k) \widehat{g}(k) \, \mathrm{d}k$$

where the limit is finite since $q \in L^2_{\gamma}$ and $\hat{g} \in L^2_{-\gamma}$, and independent of φ (as long as $\varphi(0) = 1$).

We can now compute the dual of F_{γ} .

Proposition 2.8 (Dual of F_{γ}). The Fenchel conjugate $F_{\gamma}^* : L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}) \to \mathbb{R} \cup \{+\infty\}$ of F_{γ} is given by

$$F_{\gamma}^{*}(g) = \sup_{m \in \operatorname{dom} F_{\gamma}} \left(\operatorname{Re} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{g(x)}m(x) \, \mathrm{d}x - F_{\gamma}(m) \right)$$
$$= \begin{cases} \frac{1}{16\pi^{2}} \|\widehat{g}\|_{L^{2}_{-\gamma}}^{2} + \frac{1}{2\pi}\operatorname{Re} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \widehat{g}(k) \mathrm{e}^{k} \mathrm{d}k, & \text{if } \widehat{g} \in L^{2}_{-\gamma}, \\ +\infty & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

where $\int_{\mathbb{R}} \hat{g}(k) e^k dk$ is understood in the sense of (2.12).

Proof. Note that dom $F_{\gamma} \neq \emptyset$, since $m(x) = \pi^{-1}(1 + x^2)^{-1}$ is integrable with $\widehat{m}(k) = e^{-|k|}$, so $m(k) - e^k \in L_{\gamma}^2$ for any $\gamma > 2$ (see the proof of Lemma 2.7).

To compute the dual, we fix some $m_0 \in \text{dom} F_{\gamma}$ and split $m \in \text{dom} F_{\gamma}$ in $m = m_0 + h$ with $h \in L^1(\mathbb{R})$ such that $\hat{h} \in L^2_{\gamma}$. Then

$$F_{\gamma}^{*}(g) = \operatorname{Re} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{g(x)} m_{0}(x) \, \mathrm{d}x - F_{\gamma}(m_{0}) + \sup_{h \in L^{1}: \widehat{h} \in L_{\gamma}^{2}} \left(\operatorname{Re} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{g(x)} h(x) \, \mathrm{d}x + F_{\gamma}(m_{0}) - F_{\gamma}(m_{0} + h) \right).$$

Note that $|\text{Re} \langle g, m_0 \rangle| \leq ||g||_{L^{\infty}} ||m_0||_{L^1} < \infty$ and $F_{\gamma}(m_0) < \infty$ since $m_0 \in \text{dom} F_{\gamma}$. Hence, F_{γ}^* is finite if and only if

$$\begin{split} \sup_{h \in L^{1}: \hat{h} \in L_{Y}^{2}} \left(\operatorname{Re} \langle g, h \rangle - 2\operatorname{Re} \left\langle (\widehat{m_{0}} - \exp) \exp_{-\gamma}, \hat{h} \right\rangle - \|\hat{h}\|_{L_{Y}^{2}}^{2} \right) \\ &= \sup_{h \in L^{1}: \hat{h} \in L_{Y}^{2}} \sup_{\alpha \in \mathbb{C}} \left(\operatorname{Re} \alpha \langle g, h \rangle - 2\operatorname{Re} \alpha \left\langle (\widehat{m_{0}} - \exp) \exp_{-\gamma}, \hat{h} \right\rangle - |\alpha|^{2} \|\hat{h}\|_{L_{Y}^{2}}^{2} \right) \\ &= \sup_{h \in L^{1}: \hat{h} \in L_{Y}^{2}} \frac{1}{4} \frac{\left| \langle g, h \rangle - 2 \left\langle (\widehat{m_{0}} - \exp) \exp_{-\gamma}, \hat{h} \right\rangle \right|^{2}}{\|\hat{h}\|_{L_{Y}^{2}}^{2}} < \infty, \end{split}$$

Since $C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}) \subset {\hat{h} \in L^2_{\gamma} : h \in L^1}$ and the former is dense in L^2_{γ} , the above quotient is finite if and only if the linear functional $\ell : C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}) \to \mathbb{R}$ given by

$$\widehat{h} \mapsto \ell(\widehat{h}) := \langle g, h \rangle - 2 \left\langle (\widehat{m_0} - \exp) \exp_{-\gamma}, \widehat{h} \right\rangle$$

extends to a bounded linear functional on $L^2_{\gamma}(\mathbb{R})$. In this case, the Riesz representation theorem implies that there exists a unique $G \in L^2_{-\gamma}(\mathbb{R})$ such that $\ell(\hat{h}) = \langle G, \hat{h} \rangle$ for all $\hat{h} \in L^2_{\gamma}(\mathbb{R})$. In particular, since $(\widehat{m_0} - \exp) \exp_{-\gamma} \in L^2_{-\gamma}$ (recall that $\widehat{m_0} - \exp \in L^2_{\gamma}$), it follows that

$$\langle g,h\rangle = \left\langle G + 2(\widehat{m_0} - \exp) \exp_{-\gamma}), \widehat{h} \right\rangle$$
 for all $\widehat{h} \in L^2_{\gamma}$,

from which we conclude that $\hat{g} \in L^2_{-\gamma}(\mathbb{R})$. We may therefore apply Parseval's identity (Lemma 2.5) to obtain

$$\sup_{h \in L^{1}: \widehat{h} \in L_{Y}^{2}} \frac{1}{4} \frac{\left| \langle g, h \rangle - 2 \left\langle (\widehat{m_{0}} - \exp) \exp_{-\gamma}, \widehat{h} \right\rangle \right|^{2}}{\|\widehat{h}\|_{L_{Y}^{2}}^{2}} = \sup_{h \in L^{1}: \widehat{h} \in L_{Y}^{2}} \frac{1}{4} \frac{\left| \left\langle \frac{1}{2\pi} \widehat{g} - 2(\widehat{m_{0}} - \exp) \exp_{-\gamma}, \widehat{h} \right\rangle \right|^{2}}{\|\widehat{h}\|_{L_{Y}^{2}}^{2}} = \frac{1}{4} \left\| \frac{1}{2\pi} \widehat{g} - 2(\widehat{m_{0}} - \exp) \exp_{-\gamma} \right\|_{L_{-\gamma}^{2}}^{2}.$$

It follows that

$$F_{\gamma}^{*}(g) = \operatorname{Re} \langle g, m_{0} \rangle - \|\widehat{m_{0}} - \exp\|_{L_{\gamma}^{2}}^{2} + \left\| \frac{1}{4\pi} \widehat{g} - (\widehat{m_{0}} - \exp) \exp_{-\gamma} \right\|_{L_{-\gamma}^{2}}^{2}$$
$$= \frac{1}{(4\pi)^{2}} \|\widehat{g}\|_{L_{\gamma}^{2}}^{2} + \operatorname{Re} \langle g, m_{0} \rangle - \frac{1}{2\pi} \operatorname{Re} \langle \widehat{g}, \widehat{m_{0}} - \exp \rangle.$$
(2.13)

To complete the proof, we observe that by dominated convergence, for any $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ with $\varphi(0) = 1$, setting $\varphi_{\epsilon} := \varphi(\epsilon \cdot)$, there holds

$$\frac{1}{2\pi} \operatorname{Re} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{\widehat{g}(k)}(\widehat{m}_{0}(k) - e^{k}) \, \mathrm{d}k = \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} \frac{1}{2\pi} \operatorname{Re} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{\widehat{g}(k)} \varphi_{\epsilon}(k) (\widehat{m}_{0}(k) - e^{k}) \, \mathrm{d}k$$
$$= \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} \operatorname{Re} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{g(x)} \widecheck{\varphi}_{\epsilon} * m_{0}(x) \, \mathrm{d}x - \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{\widehat{g}(k)} \varphi_{\epsilon}(k) e^{k} \, \mathrm{d}k$$
$$= \operatorname{Re} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{g(x)} m_{0}(x) \, \mathrm{d}x - \frac{1}{2\pi} \operatorname{Re} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{\widehat{g}(k)} e^{k} \, \mathrm{d}k.$$

With this and (2.13), we can conclude that

$$F_{\gamma}^*(g) = \frac{1}{(4\pi)^2} \|\widehat{g}\|_{L^2_{\gamma}}^2 + \frac{1}{2\pi} \operatorname{Re} \langle \widehat{g}, \exp \rangle, \quad \text{if } \widehat{g} \in L^2_{-\gamma}(\mathbb{R}),$$

and $F_{\gamma}^*(g) = +\infty$ otherwise.

From the above lemma and the Fenchel-Rockafellar duality theorem we obtain **Lemma 2.9** (Duality). *The strong duality*

$$M_{\gamma} = \inf_{\substack{m \in L^{1}(\mathbb{R}) \\ \|m\|_{L^{1}} \le 1}} F_{\gamma}(m) = -\min_{\substack{g \in L^{\infty} \\ \hat{g} \in L^{2}_{-\gamma}}} \left\{ \|g\|_{L^{\infty}} + \frac{1}{16\pi^{2}} \|\hat{g}\|_{L^{2}_{-\gamma}}^{2} + \frac{1}{2\pi} \operatorname{Re} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \hat{g}(k) e^{k} \, \mathrm{d}k \right\}$$
(2.14)

holds. Moreover, there exists a unique minimizer for the problem on the right-hand side. Proof. By the Fenchel-Rockafellar duality theorem [Roc72, Theorem 31.1], we have

$$\inf_{\substack{m \in L^1(\mathbb{R}) \\ \|m\|_{L^1} \le 1}} F_{\gamma}(m) = \inf_{m \in L^1(\mathbb{R})} \{F_{\gamma}(m) + G(m)\} = -\min_{g \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})} \{F_{\gamma}^*(g) + G^*(-g)\}$$

where the minimizer of the dual problem exists provided that both F_{γ} and G are convex and lower semi-continuous in $L^1(\mathbb{R})$, and that there exists at least one point of continuity of G in the domain of F_{γ} . The lower-semicontinuity and convexity can be directly checked for G and are proved in Proposition 2.8 for F_{γ} . To verify the last condition, note that $m_{\alpha}(x) = m(x)\alpha^{-ix-1} \in \text{dom } F_{\gamma}$ for any $\alpha > 0$ and $m \in \text{dom } F_{\gamma}$. So for α big enough, we have $||m_{\alpha}||_{L^1} < 1$, hence m_{α} is a continuity point of G in the domain of F_{γ} . The uniqueness of the minimizer follows from the strict convexity of $||\cdot||_{L^2}^2$. It remains to calculate

$$G^*(g) = \sup_{m \in L^1} \left(\operatorname{Re} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{g(x)} m(x) \, \mathrm{d}x - G(m) \right) = \sup_{\substack{m \in L^1 \\ \|m\|_{L^1} \le 1}} \operatorname{Re} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{g(x)} m(x) \, \mathrm{d}x = \|g\|_{L^{\infty}},$$

which completes the proof.

As for the primal problem, we can derive a scale invariant version of the dual problem.

Theorem 2.10 (Scale invariant dual problem). Let M_{γ} be defined as in (1.1), then we have

$$M_{\gamma} = \frac{4(\gamma - 2)^{\gamma - 2}}{(2\pi)^{\gamma - 2}\gamma^{\gamma}} \left(\max_{\substack{g \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})\\\hat{g} \in L^{2}_{-\gamma}}} \mathcal{E}^{*}_{\gamma}(g)\right)^{\gamma}, \quad where \quad \mathcal{E}^{*}_{\gamma}(g) \coloneqq \frac{\operatorname{Re} \, \int_{\mathbb{R}} \widehat{g}(k) e^{k} dk}{\|\widehat{g}\|_{L^{2}_{-\gamma}}^{\frac{2}{\gamma}} \|g\|_{L^{\infty}}^{1 - \frac{2}{\gamma}}}.$$
(2.15)

Moreover, the maximizer exists and is unique up to re-scaling and translating in Fourier space, i.e., up to the transformation $g_{\alpha,\beta}(x) = \beta \alpha^{ix} g(x)$ with $\beta > 0$ and $\alpha > 0$.

Proof. First, note that up to multiplying *g* by a phase $e^{i\theta}$, $\theta \in \mathbb{R}$, the term $\operatorname{Re} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \hat{g}(k)e^k dk$ appearing in the dual problem (2.14) can be replaced by $-|\int_{\mathbb{R}} \hat{g}(k)e^k dk|$. Next, by defining $g_{\alpha,\beta}(x) = \beta g(x)\alpha^{ix}$ and noticing that $\hat{g}_{\alpha,\beta}(k) = \beta \hat{g}(k - \log \alpha)$, we find

$$\begin{split} M_{\gamma} &= -\inf_{g} \inf_{\alpha > 0, \beta > 0} \left\{ \|g_{\alpha,\beta}\| + \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \|\widehat{g}_{\alpha,\beta}\|_{L^2_{-\gamma}}^2 - \frac{1}{2\pi} \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}} \widehat{g}_{\alpha,\beta}(k) \mathrm{e}^k \mathrm{d}k \right| \right\} \\ &= -\inf_{g} \inf_{\alpha > 0, \beta > 0} \left\{ \beta \|g\|_{L^{\infty}} + \beta^2 \alpha^{\gamma} \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \|\widehat{g}\|_{L^2_{-\gamma}}^2 - \beta \alpha \frac{1}{2\pi} \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}} \widehat{g}(k) \mathrm{e}^k \mathrm{d}k \right| \right\}. \end{split}$$

Hence our task reduces to finding the minimizer of the function

$$f(\alpha,\beta) = \beta c_1 + \beta^2 \alpha^{\gamma} c_2 - \beta \alpha c_3 \quad \text{with } c_1, c_2 > 0 \text{ and } c_3 \ge 0.$$

This can be done by finding the (unique) critical point of f, which is given by

$$\alpha_0 = \frac{c_1}{c_3} \frac{\gamma}{\gamma - 2} \qquad \beta_0 = \frac{c_3^{\gamma}}{c_1^{\gamma - 1} c_2}$$

Eq. (2.15) then follows by substituting back the values of c_1, c_2, c_3 and evaluating f at (α_0, β_0) .

3. Reformulation in the complex plane

In this section we first derive properties of the mixed Hardy-type spaces of holomorphic functions on the strip introduced in Definition 1.1 in the introduction. It turns out that their (non-tangential) limits along the real axis correspond to the domains of the primal and dual problems. This allows us to interpret our problem as a variant of the variational problem associated with the classical Hadamard three lines lemma, as stated in Theorem 1.2. The connection with holomorphic functions will also be useful to characterize the primal and dual optimizers in Section 4.

3.1. Mixed Hardy-like spaces on the strip. The main result of this section is that the space $\{f \in L^p(\mathbb{R}) : \hat{f} \in L^2_2(\mathbb{R})\}$ can be identified with the boundary values of functions in $\mathbb{H}^{p,2}(S)$. To prove this, we need the following lemma.

Lemma 3.1 (Existence of boundary values in $\mathbb{H}^{p,2}(S)$). Let $h \in \mathbb{H}^{p,2}(S)$, then there exist $h_0 \in L^p(\mathbb{R})$ with $\hat{h_0} \in L^2_2(\mathbb{R})$ and $h_1 \in L^2(\mathbb{R})$ such that

$$\lim_{y \downarrow 0} \langle h_y, \varphi \rangle = \langle h_0, \varphi \rangle \quad and \quad \lim_{y \uparrow 1} \langle h_y, \varphi \rangle = \langle h_1, \varphi \rangle$$
(3.1)

for any Schwartz function $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$. Moreover, for any $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$, there holds

$$\langle h_y, \widehat{\varphi}_{1-y} \rangle = \langle h_0, \widehat{\varphi}_1 \rangle \quad \text{for any } 0 \le y \le 1,$$
(3.2)

where $\widehat{\varphi}_{y}(k) = \widehat{\varphi}(k + iy) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-ix(k+iy)} \varphi(x) dx$. In particular, if $h_0 = 0$, then h = 0.

The proof of the above lemma is an adaptation of standard arguments used in the theory of Hardy spaces (see, e.g., [Maso9, Lemma 11.3] and [Koo98, Garo6]). For convenience of the reader, we present the details in Appendix B.

Theorem 3.2 (Boundary values in $\mathbb{H}^{p,2}(S)$). Let $1 \le p \le \infty$. For any $v \in L^p(\mathbb{R})$ with $\hat{v} \in L^2_2(\mathbb{R})$ there exists a unique function $h \in \mathbb{H}^{p,2}(S)$ such that $h_0 = v$. Moreover, there holds $\hat{h}_1(k) = \hat{v}(k)e^{-k}$ for almost every $k \in \mathbb{R}$.

Conversely, for any $h \in \mathbb{H}^{p,2}(S)$ we have $h_0 \in L^p(\mathbb{R})$ and $\hat{h}_0 \in L^2_2(\mathbb{R})$.

Proof. Let $v \in L^p(\mathbb{R})$ with $\hat{v} \in L_2^2(\mathbb{R})$. We have to show that v has a unique holomorphic extension to the strip S with $h_1 \in L^2(\mathbb{R})$. In fact, the uniqueness of such an extension is immediate from the last statement in Lemma 3.1, so we just need to prove its existence. For this, the idea is to consider $\widehat{h_y}(k) := \hat{v}(k) e^{-yk}$ for $k \in \mathbb{R}$ and $y \in (0, 1)$, and construct $h \in \mathbb{H}^{p,2}(S)$ via Fourier inversion $\frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \hat{v}(k) e^{ikz} dk$. Since $\hat{v} \in L_2^2(\mathbb{R})$, some care has to be taken. To this end, we split the function e^{ikz} into two parts

$$e^{ikz} = e^{ikx}e^{-ky} = e^{ikx}\left(\widehat{p_y}(k) + q_y(k)\right)$$

for some suitably chosen functions $p_y, q_y : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{C}$, and set

$$\widetilde{h}(x+\mathrm{i}y) := (v * p_y)(x) + \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} q_y(k) \widehat{v}(k) \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}kx} \,\mathrm{d}k, \quad y \in (0,1).$$

Since $v \in L^p(\mathbb{R})$, if $p_y \in L^1(\mathbb{R})$, Young's inequality implies that $||v * p_y||_{L^p} \le ||v||_{L^p} ||p_y||_{L^1}$. On the other hand, since $\hat{v} \in L^2_2(\mathbb{R})$, the second expression is a well-defined L^2 -function if $q_y \exp \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$. In particular, we obtain

$$\|\widetilde{h}\|_{\mathbb{H}^{p,2}} \leq \sup_{0 < y < 1} \left(\frac{1}{1-y} \|v\|_{L^p} \|p_y\|_{L^1} + \frac{1}{y} \|\widehat{v}\|_{L^2_2} \|q_y \exp\|_{L^\infty} \right).$$

Hence, in order to obtain $\|h\|_{\mathbb{H}^{p,2}} < +\infty$, we have to be able to choose p_y, q_y in such a way that

$$\|p_y\|_{L^1} \lesssim 1 - y \quad \text{and} \quad \|q_y \exp\|_{L^{\infty}} \lesssim y \tag{3.3}$$

for $y \in (0, 1)$. A possible choice is given by

$$q_y(k) \coloneqq \begin{cases} (\mathrm{e}^{-yk} - \mathrm{e}^{yk}) \mathbf{1}_{\{k \le 0\}}, & \text{for } y < 1/2, \\ \mathrm{e}^{-yk} \mathbf{1}_{\{k \le 0\}} + \mathrm{e}^{-k} \mathbf{1}_{\{k > 0\}}, & \text{for } y \ge 1/2, \end{cases}$$

and

$$\widehat{p_y}(k) \coloneqq \begin{cases} e^{-y|k|}, & \text{for } y < 1/2, \\ (e^{-yk} - e^{-k}) \mathbf{1}_{\{k \ge 0\}}, & \text{for } y \ge 1/2. \end{cases}$$

Then $e^{ixk}(\hat{p}_y(k) + q_y(k)) = e^{izk}$ for any $z \in S$, and

$$p_y(x) = \begin{cases} \frac{1}{\pi} \frac{y}{y^2 + x^2}, & \text{for } y < 1/2, \\ \frac{1}{2\pi} \frac{1 - y}{(1 - ix)(y - ix)}, & \text{for } y \ge 1/2. \end{cases}$$

In particular, for any $0 < y < \frac{1}{2}$ there holds $||p_y||_{L^1(\mathbb{R})} = 1$ and $||q_y \exp||_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})} \leq y$, while for $\frac{1}{2} \leq y < 1$ we have $||p_y||_{L^1(\mathbb{R})} \leq 1 - y$ and $||q_y \exp||_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})} \leq 1$. Therefore, conditions (3.3) are fulfilled.

Note that by construction, the function \tilde{h} attains the function v as boundary value as $y \downarrow 0$ in a distributional sense. Indeed, for any Schwartz function φ we find that

$$\begin{split} \langle \widetilde{h}_{y}, \varphi \rangle &= \langle p_{y} \ast v, \varphi \rangle + \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{q_{y} \widehat{v}(k)} \widehat{\varphi}(k) \mathrm{d}k = \frac{1}{2\pi} \langle \widehat{v}(\widehat{p_{y}} + q_{y}), \widehat{\varphi} \rangle = \frac{1}{2\pi} \langle \widehat{v} \mathrm{e}^{-y(\cdot)}, \widehat{\varphi} \rangle \\ & \xrightarrow{y \downarrow 0} \frac{1}{2\pi} \langle \widehat{v}, \widehat{\varphi} \rangle = \langle v, \varphi \rangle. \end{split}$$

It remains to show that $\tilde{h}: S \to \mathbb{C}$ is a holomorphic function. For this, we perform a different decomposition $e^{izk} = \overline{\hat{r}_z(k)} + \overline{s_z(k)}$ with

$$\widehat{r}_{z}(k) \coloneqq \mathrm{e}^{-\mathrm{i}\overline{z}|k|}$$
 and $s_{z}(k) \coloneqq \left(\mathrm{e}^{-\mathrm{i}\overline{z}k} - \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\overline{z}k}\right) \mathbf{1}_{\{k \le 0\}}.$

Then $r_z(\xi) = \frac{1}{\pi} \frac{i\overline{z}}{\xi^2 - \overline{z}^2}$ for $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$, in particular $r_z \in L^1(\mathbb{R}) \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ for any $z \in S$. In view of Lemma 2.5 we then define the function

$$h(z) := \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{r_z(\xi)} v(\xi) d\xi + \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{s_z(k)} \widehat{v}(k) dk$$

Note that the second term is well-defined because $\hat{v} \in L^2_2(\mathbb{R})$ and

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} |s_{z}(k)|^{2} e^{2k} dk \lesssim \int_{-\infty}^{0} e^{2(1-y)k} dk + \int_{-\infty}^{0} e^{2(1+y)k} dk < \infty$$

for any 0 < y < 1, hence $s_z \in L^2_{-2}(\mathbb{R})$ for any $z \in S$.

Since $z \mapsto \overline{\hat{r}_z(k)}$, $\overline{s_z(k)}$ are holomorphic functions on S for any $k \in \mathbb{R}$, the function h is holomorphic on S by Morera's and Fubini's theorem.

We now use an approximation argument similar to the one used in the proof of Lemma 2.5 to show that $h_y(x) = \tilde{h}_y(x)$ for a.e. $x \in \mathbb{R}$ and any 0 < y < 1, which completes the proof. Let $\hat{\varphi} \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ be a mollifier satisfying $\hat{\varphi}(0) = 1$ and set $\hat{v}_{\epsilon}(x) = \hat{v}(x)\hat{\varphi}(\epsilon k)$. Since \hat{v}_{ϵ} has compact support, the function

$$h^{\epsilon}(z) \coloneqq \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \hat{v}_{\epsilon}(k) \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}zk} \mathrm{d}k$$
(3.4)

is analytic. From the two different splittings $e^{izk} = e^{ixk}(\hat{p}_y + q_y)(k) = \overline{\hat{r}_z(k)} + s_z(k)$ and Plancherel's identity, it satisfies

$$h^{\epsilon}(z) = (p_y * v_{\epsilon})(x) + \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} q_y(k) \hat{v}_{\epsilon} e^{ikx} dx = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{r_z(\xi)} v_{\epsilon}(\xi) d\xi + \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} s_z(k) \hat{v}_{\epsilon}(k) dk.$$
(3.5)

Since $v_{\epsilon} = v * \varphi_{\epsilon} \to v$ strongly in $L^{p}(\mathbb{R})$ (or weak-* for $p = \infty$) as $\epsilon \downarrow 0$, we have

$$p_y * v_\epsilon \to p_y * v$$
 strongly in $L^p(\mathbb{R})$ (or weak-* for $p = \infty$) and $\langle r_z, v_\epsilon \rangle \to \langle r_z, v \rangle$

for any 0 < y < 1 and any $z \in S$, respectively. On the other hand, since $\hat{v}_{\epsilon} \to \hat{v}$ in $L^2_2(\mathbb{R})$, we have

$$\hat{v}_{\epsilon}q_{y} \to \hat{v}q_{y} \quad \text{in } L^{2}(\mathbb{R}) \quad \text{ and } \quad \langle s_{z}, \hat{v}_{\epsilon} \rangle \to \langle s_{z}, \hat{v} \rangle,$$

again for any 0 < y < 1 and $z \in S$. From these convergence results (and dominated convergence), we find that

$$\langle h_y, \psi \rangle = \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} \langle h_y^{\epsilon}, \psi \rangle = \langle \widetilde{h}_y, \psi \rangle$$
 for any Schwartz function $\psi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$.

from which we infer that $h_y(x) = \tilde{h}_y(x)$ for a.e. $x \in \mathbb{R}$.

The converse implication follows directly from Lemma 3.1.

3.2. The variational problem over holomorphic functions. We can now use the previous lemma to reformulate our primal and dual problems over certain Hardy-like spaces. In particular, we will present the proof of Theorem 1.2.

Proposition 3.3 (Primal problem over holomorphic functions). Let M_{γ} be the value defined in (1.1) and let

$$p_{\gamma}(z) \coloneqq \frac{1}{\pi} \frac{\frac{2}{\gamma}}{(\frac{2}{\gamma})^2 + z^2},$$
(3.6)

then the primal problem (2.1) is equivalent to

$$M_{\gamma} = \frac{4\pi}{\gamma} \inf \left\{ \|m_0\|_{L^1(\mathbb{R})}^{\gamma-2} \|m_1\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R})}^2 : m - p_{\gamma} \in \mathbb{H}^{1,2}(S) \right\},\tag{3.7}$$

where $m_0(x) = m(x)$ and $m_1(x) = m(x + i)$. Moreover, the minimizer (provided it exists) is unique up to the transformation $m(z) \mapsto e^{\alpha(ix+2/\gamma)}m(z)$ for $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$.

- **Remark 3.4.** (1) In other words, Proposition 3.3 says that the primal problem consists in finding the best holomorphic approximation to the simple pole function $(z i\frac{2}{\gamma})^{-1}$ with respect to suitable L^p norms on the boundary of *S*.
 - (2) In the formulation of Proposition 3.3, the ansatz used for the primal problem in [HKRV23, Appendix D] corresponds to

$$h(z) - p_{\gamma}(z) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \frac{\alpha^p \beta^q}{(\alpha - 1 - \mathrm{i}z)^p (\beta - 1 - \mathrm{i}z)^q (1 + \mathrm{i}z)}.$$

Proof of Proposition 3.3. Let $m \in \text{dom } \mathcal{E}_{\gamma}$, i.e. $m \in L^1(\mathbb{R})$ such that $\hat{m} - \exp \in L^2_{\gamma}$. By the change of variables $\hat{\widetilde{m}}(k) := \hat{m}(\frac{2}{\gamma}k)$, which amounts to $\widetilde{m}(x) = \frac{\gamma}{2}m(\frac{\gamma}{2}x)$, we have that

dom
$$\mathcal{E}_{\gamma} = \left\{ m \in L^1(\mathbb{R}) : \widehat{\widetilde{m}} - \exp_{\frac{2}{\gamma}} \in L^2_2(\mathbb{R}) \right\}.$$

Next, note that $P_0(x) := p_{\gamma}(x)$ for $x \in \mathbb{R}$ satisfies $P_0 \in L^1(\mathbb{R})$ with $\hat{P}_0(k) = e^{-\frac{2}{\gamma}|k|}$; in particular, since $\gamma > 2$,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \left| \widehat{P}_0(k) - \mathrm{e}^{\frac{2}{\gamma}k} \right|^2 \, \mathrm{e}^{-2k} \, \mathrm{d}k = \int_0^\infty \left| \mathrm{e}^{-\frac{2}{\gamma}k} - \mathrm{e}^{\frac{2}{\gamma}k} \right|^2 \, \mathrm{e}^{-2k} \, \mathrm{d}k < \infty.$$

Hence, we may write

dom
$$\mathcal{E}_{\gamma} = \{ m \in L^1(\mathbb{R}) : \widetilde{m} = P_0 + v \text{ for } v \in L^1(\mathbb{R}), \widehat{v} \in L^2_2(\mathbb{R}) \}.$$

Consequently,

$$M_{\gamma} = \frac{2}{\gamma} \min_{\widetilde{m} \in L^{1}} \|\widetilde{m}\|_{L^{1}}^{\gamma-2} \|\widehat{\widetilde{m}} - \exp_{\frac{2}{\gamma}}\|_{L^{2}_{2}}^{2} = \frac{2}{\gamma} \min_{\substack{v \in L^{1}\\ \widetilde{v} \in L^{2}_{2}}} \|P_{0} + v\|_{L^{1}}^{\gamma-2} \|\widehat{P}_{0} + \widehat{v} - \exp_{\frac{2}{\gamma}}\|_{L^{2}_{2}}^{2}.$$
(3.8)

We now consider the function $P_1(x) \coloneqq p_y(x+i)$, which by the residue theorem satisfies

$$\widehat{P}_{1}(k) = \widehat{P}_{0}(k) e^{-k} - 2\pi i \operatorname{Res}_{i\frac{2}{\gamma}} \left(p_{\gamma} e^{-ik(z-i)} \right) = \widehat{P}_{0}(k) e^{-k} - e^{\frac{2}{\gamma}} e^{-k}$$

Then by (3.8), we can write

$$M_{\gamma} = \frac{2}{\gamma} \min_{\substack{v \in L^{1} \\ \hat{v} \in L_{2}^{2}}} \|P_{0} + v\|_{L^{1}}^{\gamma-2} \|\widehat{P}_{1} \exp + \exp_{\frac{2}{\gamma}} + \widehat{v} - \exp_{\frac{2}{\gamma}} \|_{L^{2}_{2}}^{2}$$
$$= \frac{2}{\gamma} \min_{\substack{v \in L^{1} \\ \hat{v} \in L_{2}^{2}}} \|P_{0} + v\|_{L^{1}}^{\gamma-2} \|\widehat{P}_{1} + \widehat{v} \exp_{-1}\|_{L^{2}}^{2}.$$
(3.9)

Appealing to Theorem 3.2, v is the boundary value h_0 of a unique holormophic function $h \in \mathbb{H}^{1,2}(S)$. Since $\hat{h}_1 = \hat{v} \exp_{-1}$ for such h, we obtain

$$M_{\gamma} = \frac{2}{\gamma} \min_{h \in \mathbb{H}^{1,2}(S)} \|P_0 + h_0\|_{L^1}^{\gamma-2} \|\widehat{P}_1 + \widehat{h_1}\|_{L^2}^2 = \frac{4\pi}{\gamma} \min_{h \in \mathbb{H}^{1,2}(S)} \|P_0 + h_0\|_{L^1}^{\gamma-2} \|P_1 + h_1\|_{L^2}^2,$$

where in the last equality we used Plancherel's theorem. This completes the proof of (3.7).

We can now give the proof of Theorem 1.2.

Proof of Theorem 1.2. Similar to the previous proof, note that for any $g \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ such that $\hat{g} \in L^{2}_{-\gamma}(\mathbb{R})$ we have that the function $\tilde{g}(x) := \frac{\gamma}{2}g(-\frac{\gamma}{2}x)$ satisfies $\tilde{g} \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ and $\hat{\tilde{g}} \in L^{2}_{2}(\mathbb{R})$. Moreover, there holds

$$\|\widetilde{g}\|_{L^{\infty}} = \frac{\gamma}{2} \|g\|_{L^{\infty}}, \quad \|\widehat{\widetilde{g}}\|_{L^{2}_{2}}^{2} = \frac{\gamma}{2} \|\widehat{g}\|_{L^{2}_{-\gamma}}^{2}, \quad \text{and} \quad \operatorname{Re} \langle \widehat{\widetilde{g}}, \exp_{-\frac{\gamma}{\gamma}} \rangle = \frac{\gamma}{2} \operatorname{Re} \langle \widehat{g}, \exp \rangle.$$

By Theorem 3.2, we can now find a unique $h \in \mathbb{H}^{\infty,2}(S)$ with $h_0 = \tilde{g}$. The function h satisfies $\hat{h}_1(k) = \hat{\overline{g}}(k)e^{-k}$ for $k \in \mathbb{R}$, and therefore

$$\|\widehat{\widetilde{g}}\|_{L^2_2}^2 = \|\widehat{h_1}\|_{L^2}^2 = 2\pi \|h_1\|_{L^2}^2$$

Moreover, for any $y \in (0, 1)$ we have that $\widehat{h_y}(k) = \widehat{\widetilde{g}}(k) e^{-yk}$ for $k \in \mathbb{R}$, hence

$$\operatorname{Re}\left\langle \widehat{\widetilde{g}}, \exp_{-\frac{2}{\gamma}} \right\rangle = \operatorname{Re} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \widehat{\widetilde{g}} e^{-\frac{2}{\gamma}k} \, \mathrm{d}k = \operatorname{Re} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \widehat{h_{\frac{2}{\gamma}}}(k) \, \mathrm{d}k = 2\pi \operatorname{Re} h_{\frac{2}{\gamma}}(0) = 2\pi \operatorname{Re} h(\mathrm{i}\frac{2}{\gamma}).$$

We can therefore recast (2.15) into

$$M_{\gamma} = \frac{16\pi(\gamma - 2)^{\gamma - 2}}{\gamma^{\gamma + 1}} \left(\max_{h \in \mathbb{H}^{\infty, 2}(S)} \frac{\operatorname{Re} h(i\frac{2}{\gamma})}{\|h_{1}\|_{L^{2}}^{\frac{2}{\gamma}} \|h_{0}\|_{L^{\infty}}^{1 - \frac{2}{\gamma}}} \right)^{\gamma}$$
(3.10)

Up to a phase factor, Re $h(i\frac{2}{\gamma})$ can be replaced by $|h(i\frac{2}{\gamma})|$ in the maximization problem (3.10), which by translation invariance of $||h_1||_{L^2}$ and $||h_0||_{L^{\infty}}$ can in turn be replaced by $||h_{\frac{2}{\gamma}}||_{L^{\infty}}$. By passing from $h: S \to \mathbb{C}$ to the function $\tilde{h}: S_- \to \mathbb{C}, z \mapsto \tilde{h}(z) \coloneqq \overline{h(\overline{z})}$, we obtain (1.4).

4. CHARACTERIZATION OF OPTIMIZERS

In this section we derive the Euler-Lagrange equation for the primal problem and use it to characterize the primal and dual optimizers. One of the key observations is that the primal and dual optimizers can be seen as analytic/meromorphic extensions of each other.

4.1. Euler-Lagrange equation and dual-primal optimizer relation. Let us start with the Euler-Lagrange equation for the functional \mathcal{E}_{γ} associated with the primal problem (2.4),

$$\mathcal{E}_{\gamma}(m) = \|m\|_{L^1}^{\gamma-2} \|\widehat{m} - \exp\|_{L^2_{\nu}}^2$$

Formally, the Gateaux derivative of \mathcal{E}_{γ} is given by

$$\mathbf{d}_{m}\mathcal{E}_{\gamma}(\delta) = (\gamma - 2) \|\boldsymbol{m}\|_{L^{1}}^{\gamma - 3} \|\widehat{\boldsymbol{m}} - \exp\|_{L^{2}_{\gamma}}^{2} \operatorname{Re} \langle \operatorname{sign} \boldsymbol{m}, \delta \rangle + 2 \|\boldsymbol{m}\|_{L^{1}}^{\gamma - 2} \operatorname{Re} \left\langle \frac{\widehat{\boldsymbol{m}} - \exp}{\exp_{\gamma}}, \widehat{\delta} \right\rangle, \quad (4.1)$$

where sign $z = \frac{z}{|z|}$, $z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \{0\}$, is the complex sign function. To make this calculation rigorous, however, the critical step is to show that $m(x) \neq 0$ almost everywhere. It turns out that, by using finer results in the theory of Hardy spaces, one can show that this holds for any $m \in \text{dom } \mathcal{E}_{\gamma}$. This calculation, however, is rather technical and not needed for our purposes in this article. Instead, we show here that m is a minimizer of \mathcal{E}_{γ} , provided it satisfy the following Euler-Lagrange equation.

Lemma 4.1 (Euler-Lagrange equation). Let $m \in \text{dom } \mathcal{E}_{\gamma}$ satisfy $m(x) \neq 0$ a.e. and the Euler-Lagrange equation

$$\widehat{\operatorname{sign} m}(k) + c\left(\widehat{m}(k) - e^k\right)e^{-\gamma k} = 0 \quad \text{for a.e. } k \in \mathbb{R},$$
(4.2)

for some constant c > 0, then m is a minimizer of the primal problem (2.4). Moreover, for any $\beta > 0$, the function

$$g \coloneqq \beta \operatorname{sign} m, \tag{4.3}$$

is a maximizer of (2.15).

Proof. First note that since $m \neq 0$ a.e., we have sign $m \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$; in particular, the Fourier transform $\widehat{\text{sign }m}$ is well-defined in the tempered distribution sense. Equation (4.2) therefore makes sense as a distributional identity, and implies that $\widehat{\text{sign }m} \in L^2_{-\gamma}(\mathbb{R})$, from which we infer that (4.2) also holds pointwise for a.e. $k \in \mathbb{R}$. Hence, if we set

$$\mathcal{E}_{\gamma}^{c}(m) \coloneqq \|m\|_{L^{1}} + \frac{c}{4\pi} \|\widehat{m} - \exp\|_{L^{2}_{\gamma}}^{2}$$

where c > 0 is the constant in (4.2), from Plancherel's identity (Lemma 2.5) we conclude that

$$\lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} \frac{\mathcal{E}_{\gamma}^{c}(m+\epsilon\delta) - \mathcal{E}_{\gamma}^{c}(m)}{\epsilon} = \operatorname{Re} \langle \operatorname{sign} m, \delta \rangle + \frac{c}{2\pi} \operatorname{Re} \langle (\widehat{m} - \exp) \exp_{-\gamma}, \widehat{\delta} \rangle$$
$$= \frac{1}{2\pi} \langle \widehat{\operatorname{sign} m} + c(\widehat{m} - \exp) \exp_{-\gamma}, \widehat{\delta} \rangle = 0.$$

In particular, *m* is a critical point of \mathcal{E}_{γ}^{c} . Consequently, *m* must be the global minimizer of \mathcal{E}_{γ}^{c} by the strict convexity of \mathcal{E}_{γ}^{c} , and therefore, a minimizer of \mathcal{E}_{γ} by Lemma 2.4.

For the statement about the dual optimizer we set $g := \beta \operatorname{sign} m$ for some $\beta > 0$. Then, since *m* is a primal optimizer and satisfies $m \neq 0$, we have

$$\mathbf{d}_{m}\mathcal{E}_{\gamma}(\delta) = (\gamma - 2) \|\boldsymbol{m}\|_{L^{1}}^{\gamma - 3} \|\hat{\boldsymbol{m}} - \exp\|_{L^{2}_{\gamma}}^{2} \operatorname{Re} \langle \operatorname{sign} \boldsymbol{m}, \delta \rangle + 2 \|\boldsymbol{m}\|_{L^{1}}^{\gamma - 2} \operatorname{Re} \left\langle \frac{\hat{\boldsymbol{m}} - \exp}{\exp_{\gamma}}, \hat{\delta} \right\rangle = 0.$$

From this equation, Plancherel's identity in the version of Lemma 2.5, and (4.2), we conclude that the constant c > 0 in (4.2) is given by

$$c = \frac{4\pi}{\gamma - 2} \frac{\|m\|_{L^1}}{\|\widehat{m} - \exp\|_{L^2_Y}^2} > 0.$$
(4.4)

In particular, we have

$$\|\widehat{g}\|_{L^{2}_{-\gamma}}^{2} = \beta^{2} c^{2} \|\widehat{m} - \exp\|_{L^{2}_{\gamma}}^{2} = \beta^{2} \frac{(4\pi)^{2}}{(\gamma - 2)^{2}} \frac{\|m\|_{L^{1}}^{2}}{\|\widehat{m} - \exp\|_{L^{2}_{\gamma}}^{2}}.$$

Moreover, there holds

$$\beta^{-1}\langle \hat{g}, \exp -\hat{m} \rangle = -c \langle (\hat{m} - \exp) \exp_{-\gamma}, \exp -\hat{m} \rangle = c \|\hat{m} - \exp\|_{L_{\gamma}^{2}}^{2} = \frac{4\pi}{\gamma - 2} \|m\|_{L^{1}},$$

hence

$$\begin{split} \langle \hat{g}, \exp \rangle &= \beta \frac{4\pi}{\gamma - 2} \|m\|_{L^{1}} + \langle \hat{g}, \hat{m} \rangle = \beta \frac{4\pi}{\gamma - 2} \|m\|_{L^{1}} + 2\pi \langle g, m \rangle = \beta \left(\frac{4\pi}{\gamma - 2} \|m\|_{L^{1}} + 2\pi \|m\|_{L^{1}} \right) \\ &= \beta \frac{2\pi\gamma}{\gamma - 2} \|m\|_{L^{1}}. \end{split}$$

So, using that $||g||_{L^{\infty}} = \beta$, and substituting the above values in the dual problem (2.15) we find

$$\mathcal{E}_{\gamma}^{*}(g) = \frac{4(\gamma-2)^{\gamma-2}}{(2\pi)^{\gamma-2}\gamma^{\gamma}} \frac{\operatorname{Re}\left(\widehat{g}, \exp\right)^{\gamma}}{\|\widehat{g}\|_{L^{2}_{+\gamma}}^{2} \|g\|_{L^{\infty}}^{\gamma-2}} = \|m\|_{L^{1}}^{\gamma-2} \|\widehat{m} - \exp\|_{L^{2}_{\gamma}}^{2} = \mathcal{E}_{\gamma}(m) = M_{\gamma},$$

which implies that g is an optimizer by the strong duality in Theorem 2.10.

In the holomorphic formulation, the above Euler-Lagrange equations can be stated as follows.

Lemma 4.2 (Euler-Lagrange - Holomorphic version). Suppose that $m \in p_{\gamma} + \mathbb{H}^{1,2}(S)$ can be meromorphically extended to $S_2 := \{x + iy : 0 < y < 2\}$ and satisfies the following properties:

- (i) *m* can be continuously extended to the boundary ∂S_2 , and the function $m p_\gamma$ is bounded on $\overline{S_2}$,
- (ii) m satisfies the Euler-Lagrange equation

$$\operatorname{sign} m_0 = -cm_2, \quad \text{for some } c > 0. \tag{4.5}$$

Then *m* is a minimizer of (3.7). Moreover, for any $\beta \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \{0\}$, the function

$$h(z) \coloneqq \beta m(z+2i) \quad \text{for all } z \in S_{-2}, \tag{4.6}$$

is a maximizer of (1.4).

Proof. Let $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$, and notice that $\hat{\varphi}$ is an entire function by the Paley-Wiener theorem. By assumption, *m* has a meromorphic extension to S_2 , which we also denote by *m*, and this extension is holomorphic in $S_{(1,2)} = \{x + iy \in \mathbb{C} : 1 < y < 2\}$. In particular, the function $z \mapsto \overline{m(\overline{z} + 2i)}\widehat{\varphi}(z)$ is holomorphic in the strip *S* and continuous up to the boundary. Moreover, this function is bounded by assumption (i) and has integrable decay as $|x| \to \infty$. Consequently, we can apply the Cauchy integral theorem (c.f. (3.2)) and use (4.5) to obtain

$$\langle \operatorname{sign} m_0, \widehat{\varphi}_0 \rangle = -c \langle m_2, \widehat{\varphi}_0 \rangle = -c \langle m_1, \widehat{\varphi}_1 \rangle = -c \langle (m - p_\gamma)_1, \widehat{\varphi}_1 \rangle - c \langle (p_\gamma)_1, \widehat{\varphi}_1 \rangle$$
(4.7)

for any $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$. Note that since $m - p_{\gamma} \in \mathbb{H}^{1,2}(S)$ and by assumption (i), the function $z \mapsto \overline{(m - p_{\gamma})(\overline{z} + i)}\widehat{\varphi}(z)$ is holomorphic in *S*, bounded and continuous on \overline{S} , and has integrable decay as $|x| \to \infty$. Hence, by (3.2) applied to the function $m - p_{\gamma}$, there holds

$$\langle (m - p_{\gamma})_1, \hat{\varphi}_1 \rangle = \langle (m - p_{\gamma})_0, \hat{\varphi}_2 \rangle = \langle m_0, \hat{\varphi}_2 \rangle - \langle (p_{\gamma})_0, \hat{\varphi}_2 \rangle.$$
(4.8)

Recalling the definition of p_{γ} in (3.6), we see that the function $f_{\gamma} : z \mapsto \overline{(p_{\gamma})(\overline{z} + i)}\widehat{\varphi}(z)$ is holomorphic on $\mathbb{C} \setminus \{z_1, z_2\}$ with two isolated poles of first order at $z_{1,2} = i(1 \mp \frac{2}{\gamma})$. Hence, the residue theorem implies that

$$\langle (p_{\gamma})_1, \widehat{\varphi}_1 \rangle = \langle (p_{\gamma})_0, \widehat{\varphi}_2 \rangle + 2\pi i \operatorname{Res}_{z_1} f_{\gamma} = \langle (p_{\gamma})_0, \widehat{\varphi}_2 \rangle - \widehat{\varphi}_{2-\frac{2}{\gamma}}(0).$$
(4.9)

Combining (4.7), (4.8), and (4.9), it follows that

$$\langle \operatorname{sign} m_0, \widehat{\varphi}_0 \rangle = -c \langle m_0, \widehat{\varphi}_2 \rangle + c \widehat{\varphi}_{2-\frac{2}{\gamma}}(0).$$
(4.10)

Now note that from (4.5), we have sign $m_0 \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$, in particular, sign m_0 is a tempered distribution and its Fourier transform is well-defined. On the other hand, $m_0 \in L^1(\mathbb{R})$, so that by the standard Plancherel identity, we can rewrite (4.10) as

$$\langle \operatorname{sign} m_0, \widehat{\varphi}_0 \rangle = -c \int_{\mathbb{R}} \left(2\pi \overline{\check{m}_0(x)} - \mathrm{e}^{-\frac{2}{\gamma}x} \right) \mathrm{e}^{2x} \varphi(x) \mathrm{d}x, \quad \text{for any } \varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}).$$

Since $C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ is dense in $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$, the (inverse) Fourier transform of sign m_0 is uniquely defined by the above equation and satisfies

$$2\pi \operatorname{sign} m_0(x) = -c \left(2\pi \widetilde{m_0}(x) - \mathrm{e}^{-\frac{2}{\gamma}x} \right) \mathrm{e}^{2x} \quad \text{for a.e. } x \in \mathbb{R}.$$

Therefore, using that $\check{m}_0(x) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \widehat{m}_0(-x)$ for $x \in \mathbb{R}$, the rescaled function $\widetilde{m}_0(x) = \frac{2}{\gamma} m_0(\frac{2}{\gamma}x)$ satisfies the Euler–Lagrange equation (4.2) from Lemma 4.1. Thus, \widetilde{m} is a minimizer of the primal problem (2.4) and from its correspondence with the holomorphic version (3.7), we conclude that m is a minimizer of the latter.

We now prove the statement on the dual optimizer: First, notice that the dual problem (1.4) is invariant under a phase change, in particuar, we can assume $\beta > 0$ in (4.6) without loss of generality. Next, notice that the re-scaled boundary value $g(x) := \frac{2}{\gamma} h_0(\frac{2}{\gamma}x)$ satisfies $g(x) = -c\beta \operatorname{sign} m_0(\frac{2}{\gamma}x)$ by (4.5). As $\frac{2}{\gamma} m_0(\frac{2}{\gamma}x)$ satisfies (4.2), the function g satisfies (4.3), and the proof follows from the statement for the dual optimizer in Lemma 4.1.

4.2. **Optimizers**. We now give an explicit construction of the optimizers of our variational problem. To this end, we use the following lemma to construct a phase function θ (on \mathbb{R}) whose analytic extension satisfies a logarithmic variant of the Euler-Lagrange equation (4.5).

Definition 4.3. Let $g \in L^1(\mathbb{R})$ be an even function. For any $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$, we define

$$\eta_g(\varphi) \coloneqq \int_0^\infty \frac{g(k)}{k(\cosh(2k) - 1)} (\varphi(k) - \varphi(-k) - 2\varphi'(0)k) \, \mathrm{d}k, \tag{4.11}$$

and

$$\widetilde{\eta}_{g}(\varphi) \coloneqq \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{g(k)}{k} (\varphi(k) - \varphi(-k)) \,\mathrm{d}k, \tag{4.12}$$

Lemma 4.4. Let $g \in L^1(\mathbb{R})$ be an even function. Then $\eta_g, \tilde{\eta}_g \in S'(\mathbb{R})$ define tempered distributions. Moreover, for any $|y| \leq 2$,

 $(\eta_g \exp_{-y})(\varphi) \coloneqq \eta_g(\exp_{-y}\varphi), \quad \varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}),$

is a well-defined tempered distribution.

Remark 4.5. The tempered distributions η_g and $\tilde{\eta}_g$ can also be defined via the principal value integrals

$$\eta_{g}(\varphi) = \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} \int_{|k| \ge \epsilon} \frac{g(k)}{k(\cosh(2k) - 1)} (\varphi(k) - \varphi'(0)k) \, \mathrm{d}k$$
$$= \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} \int_{\epsilon}^{\infty} \frac{g(k)}{k(\cosh(2k) - 1)} (\varphi(k) - \varphi(-k) - 2\varphi'(0)k) \, \mathrm{d}k$$

and

$$\widetilde{\eta}_g(\varphi) = \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} \int_{|k| \ge \epsilon} \frac{g(k)}{k} \varphi(k) \, \mathrm{d}k = \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} \int_{\epsilon}^{\infty} \frac{g(k)}{k} (\varphi(k) - \varphi(-k)) \, \mathrm{d}k,$$

for any Schwartz function $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$. Hence $\tilde{\eta}_g$ is the Cauchy principal value distribution associated to $k \mapsto \frac{g(k)}{k}$.

Proof of Lemma 4.4. Let $g \in L^1(\mathbb{R})$ and $|y| \leq 2$. Then for any $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$ we can estimate

$$\left| \int_{1}^{\infty} \frac{g(k)}{k(\cosh(2k) - 1)} \left(e^{-yk} \varphi(k) + e^{yk} \varphi(-k) + 2y\varphi(0)k - 2\varphi'(0)k \right) dk \right| \\ \lesssim \sup_{k \ge 1} \left| \frac{e^{-yk} + e^{yk} + 2yk + 2k}{k(\cosh(2k) - 1)} \left| \left(\|\varphi\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})} + \|\varphi'\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})} | \right) \|g\|_{L^{1}(\mathbb{R})} \right| \\ \lesssim \left(\|\varphi\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})} + \|\varphi'\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})} \right) \|g\|_{L^{1}(\mathbb{R})}.$$
(4.13)

Moreover, setting $\psi = \exp_{-y} \varphi$ and noting that the map $k \mapsto \psi(k) - \psi(-k) - 2\psi'(0)k$ is odd, we have

$$|\psi(k) - \psi(-k) - 2\psi'(0)k| = \left| \int_{-k}^{k} \int_{0}^{s} \int_{0}^{t} \psi'''(r) \, \mathrm{d}r \, \mathrm{d}t \, \mathrm{d}s \right| \le \|\psi'''\|_{L^{\infty}[-1,1]} \frac{k^{3}}{3}$$

for any $k \in [0, 1]$, hence

$$\left| \int_{0}^{1} \frac{g(k)}{k(\cosh(2k) - 1)} (\psi(k) - \psi(-k) - 2\psi'(0)k) \, dk \right|$$

$$\lesssim \sup_{k \in (0,1)} \left| \frac{k^{2}}{\cosh(2k) - 1} \right| \|\psi'''\|_{L^{\infty}[-1,1]} \|g\|_{L^{1}(\mathbb{R})} \lesssim \|\psi'''\|_{L^{\infty}[-1,1]} \|g\|_{L^{1}(\mathbb{R})}.$$
(4.15)

By the definition of ψ , it follows from the Leibniz rule and $|y| \leq 2$ that

$$\|\psi^{\prime\prime\prime}\|_{L^{\infty}[-1,1]} \leq \sup_{k \in [-1,1]} e^{-yk} \left|\varphi^{\prime\prime\prime}(k) - 3y\varphi^{\prime\prime}(k) + 3y^{2}\varphi^{\prime}(k) - y^{3}\varphi(k)\right| \lesssim \sum_{j=0}^{3} \|\varphi^{(j)}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})}.$$

Together with (4.14) and (4.13), this shows that $\eta_g \exp_{-y}$ is a tempered distribution for any $|y| \le 2$, in particular that η_g defines a tempered distribution. The easy proof for $\tilde{\eta}_g$ is standard.

The phase function θ can now be defined via inverse Fourier transform of the tempered distribution η_g , which can be extended to the complex plane owing to the fact that $\eta_g \exp_{-y}$ is a tempered distribution for any $|y| \leq 2$.

Lemma 4.6 (Singular principal value phase function). Let $g \in L^1(\mathbb{R})$ be an even function with bounded derivatives up to order 3 on [-1, 1]. Then the function $z \mapsto \theta_g(z) := \frac{1}{2\pi} \eta_g(e^{iz(\cdot)})$ is well-defined and holomorphic on the open strip $S_{(-2,2)} = \{x + iy \in \mathbb{C} : |y| < 2\}$. Moreover, it has a continuous extension to the closure of $S_{(-2,2)}$ satisfying

$$\operatorname{iIm} \theta_g(x-2\mathrm{i}) - \theta_g(x) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \widetilde{\eta}_g(\mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}x(\cdot)}), \qquad (4.16)$$

and the estimate

$$\left|\operatorname{Re} \theta_g(x+\mathrm{i}y) - g(0)\frac{|x|y|}{2}\right| \lesssim \|g\|_{L^1} + \sum_{j=0}^3 \|g^{(j)}\|_{L^\infty([0,1])}, \tag{4.17}$$

for any $x + iy \in \overline{S_{(-2,2)}}$.

Proof. For the estimate (4.17), note that for $x + iy \in \overline{S_{(-2,2)}}$ we have

$$\operatorname{Re} \theta_g(x+\mathrm{i}y) = -\frac{1}{\pi} \int_1^\infty \frac{g(k)(\cos(kx)\sinh(ky) - ky)}{k(\cosh(2k) - 1)} \,\mathrm{d}k$$
$$-\frac{1}{\pi} \int_0^1 \frac{g(k)(\cos(kx)\sinh(ky) - ky)}{k(\cosh(2k) - 1)} \,\mathrm{d}k$$

Clearly, since $|y| \le 2$, the first term is bounded by

$$\frac{1}{\pi} \left| \int_1^\infty \frac{g(k)(\cos(kx)\sinh(ky) - ky)}{k(\cosh(2k) - 1)} \, \mathrm{d}k \right| \lesssim \|g\|_{L^1}$$

For the second term, we write

$$\frac{1}{\pi} \int_0^1 \frac{g(k)(\cos(kx)\sinh(ky) - ky)}{k(\cosh(2k) - 1)} \, \mathrm{d}k$$

= $\frac{1}{\pi} \int_0^1 \frac{g(k)(\cos(kx) - 1)\sinh(ky)}{k(\cosh(2k) - 1)} \, \mathrm{d}k + \frac{1}{\pi} \int_0^1 \frac{g(k)(\sinh(ky) - ky)}{k(\cosh(2k) - 1)} \, \mathrm{d}k,$

and use that since

$$\sup_{k \in (0,1)} \left| \frac{\sinh(ky) - ky}{k(\cosh(2k) - 1)} \right| \le \frac{|y|^3}{12},$$

the latter expression is bounded by

$$\frac{1}{\pi} \left| \int_0^1 \frac{g(k)(\cos(kx) - 1)\sinh(ky)}{k(\cosh(2k) - 1)} \,\mathrm{d}k \right| \lesssim \|g\|_{L^1}.$$

To estimate the remaining term, we take an even, smooth cut-off function $\chi \in C_c^{\infty}(-1, 1)$ with $|\chi| \le 1$ and $\chi \equiv 1$ on $[-\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}]$, and split

$$\frac{1}{\pi} \int_{0}^{1} \frac{g(k)(\cos(kx) - 1)\sinh(ky)}{k(\cosh(2k) - 1)} dk$$

= $\frac{1}{\pi} \int_{0}^{1} \chi(k) \frac{g(k)\sinh(ky)}{k(\cosh(2k) - 1)} (\cos(kx) - 1) dk$ (4.18)
+ $\frac{1}{\pi} \int_{0}^{1} (1 - \chi(k)) \frac{g(k)\sinh(ky)}{k(\cosh(2k) - 1)} (\cos(kx) - 1) dk.$ (4.19)

The term (4.19) is again bounded by $|(4.19)| \leq ||g||_{L^1}$ (uniformly in *x*), while for (4.18) we have to extract the behaviour in *x* more carefully. To this end, we write

$$\cos(kx) - 1 = -\int_0^1 kx \sin(kxt) \, \mathrm{d}t = -\int_0^1 \int_0^1 k^2 x^2 t \cos(kxts) \, \mathrm{d}s \, \mathrm{d}t$$

and obtain

$$\int_{0}^{1} \chi(k) \frac{g(k)\sinh(ky)}{k(\cosh(2k)-1)} (\cos(kx)-1) \, dk$$

= $-x^{2} \int_{0}^{1} \int_{0}^{1} \int_{0}^{1} \chi(k)g(k) \frac{k\sinh(ky)}{\cosh(2k)-1} t\cos(kxts) \, ds \, dt \, dk.$ (4.20)

Note that the function $\psi_y : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$, $\psi_y(k) \coloneqq \chi(k)g(k) \frac{k\sinh(ky)}{\cosh(2k)-1}$ for $k \in \mathbb{R}$, is even, so that interchanging the order of integration (which is justified by the absolute integrability of the integrand), we may write

$$(4.20) = -x^2 \int_0^1 \int_0^1 \widehat{\psi_y}(|x|ts)t \, ds \, dt = -|x| \int_0^1 \int_0^{|x|t} \widehat{\psi_y}(s) \, ds \, dt$$
$$= -|x| \int_0^\infty \widehat{\psi_y}(s) \, ds + |x| \int_0^1 \int_{|x|t}^\infty \widehat{\psi_y}(s) \, ds \, dt = -|x| \pi \psi_y(0) + |x| \int_0^1 \int_{|x|t}^\infty \widehat{\psi_y}(s) \, ds \, dt.$$

At this place the regularity of g comes into play: first, in order to evaluate

$$\psi_y(0) = \chi(0)g(0) \lim_{k \to 0} \frac{k \sinh(ky)}{\cosh(2k) - 1} = g(0)\frac{y}{2},$$

and secondly, to extract decay of $\widehat{\psi}_y$. Indeed, ψ_y is a compactly supported C^2 function on (-1, 1) with bounded third derivative, hence

$$|\widehat{\psi_y}(s)| \lesssim \sum_{j=0}^3 \|\psi_y^{(j)}\|_{L^1} (1+s)^{-3}$$

for any $s \ge 0$. Using that $k \mapsto \frac{k \sinh(ky)}{(\cosh(2k)-1)}$ is uniformly bounded on \mathbb{R} for $|y| \le 2$, it follows that

$$|\widehat{\psi_y}(s)| \lesssim \sum_{j=0}^3 \|g^{(j)}\|_{L^{\infty}([0,1])} (1+s)^{-3},$$

in particular

$$|x| \int_0^1 \int_{|x|t}^\infty \widehat{\psi_y}(s) \, \mathrm{d}s \, \mathrm{d}t \lesssim \left(\sum_{j=0}^3 \|g^{(j)}\|_{L^\infty([0,1])} \right) |x| \int_0^1 \int_{|x|t}^\infty (1+s)^{-3} \, \mathrm{d}s \, \mathrm{d}t \lesssim \sum_{j=0}^3 \|g^{(j)}\|_{L^\infty([0,1])}.$$

Hence, we have shown that

$$\left|\operatorname{Re} \theta_g(x+\mathrm{i}y) - g(0)\frac{|x|y|}{2}\right| \lesssim \|g\|_{L^1} + \sum_{j=0}^3 \|g^{(j)}\|_{L^\infty([0,1])}$$

In order to prove the relation (4.16), note that

$$\operatorname{Im} \theta_g(x - \mathrm{i}y) = \frac{1}{\pi} \int_0^\infty \frac{g(k)(\sin(kx)\cosh(ky) - kx)}{k(\cosh(2k) - 1)} \, \mathrm{d}k,$$

and

$$\theta_g(x) = \frac{\mathrm{i}}{\pi} \int_0^\infty \frac{g(k)(\sin(kx) - kx)}{k(\cosh(2k) - 1)} \,\mathrm{d}k.$$

It follows that

$$\operatorname{iIm} \theta_g(x-2\mathrm{i}) - \theta_g(x) = \frac{\mathrm{i}}{\pi} \int_0^\infty \frac{g(k)}{k} \sin(kx) \, \mathrm{d}k = \frac{1}{2\pi} \widetilde{\eta}_g(\mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}x(\cdot)}).$$

We are now in position to construct the optimizers of our variational problem.

Theorem 4.7 (Analytic formula for optimizers). Up to the transformation $h_{\alpha,\beta,\kappa}(z) = \beta h(z-\kappa)e^{i\alpha z}$, $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}, \beta \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \{0\}, \kappa \in \mathbb{R}$, the unique optimizer $h \in \mathbb{H}^{\infty,2}(S_{-})$ of (1.4) is given by the formula

$$h(z) = B_{\gamma}(z)e^{\theta_{\gamma}(z)}, \quad where \quad B_{\gamma}(z) = \frac{z - i(2 - \frac{2}{\gamma})}{z + i(2 - \frac{2}{\gamma})}$$

$$(4.21)$$

is the Blaschke factor (on the upper half plane) with zero at $i(2-\frac{2}{\gamma})$, and $\theta_{\gamma} := \frac{1}{2\pi}\eta_{g_{\gamma}}(e^{iz(\cdot)})$ with η_{g} given by Definition 4.3, and

$$g_{\gamma}(k) \coloneqq \pi \left(2e^{-(2-\frac{2}{\gamma})|k|} + e^{-\frac{2}{\gamma}|k|} - e^{-(4-\frac{2}{\gamma})|k|} \right).$$
(4.22)

Remark 4.8. A simple calculation shows that for $\gamma > 2$ the function g_{γ} is two times continuously differentiable on \mathbb{R} with $g_{\gamma}(0) = 2\pi$. The third derivative of g_{γ} is continuous away from the origin but has a jump discontinuity at zeros with $g_{\gamma}^{\prime\prime\prime}(0+) = 24\pi(2-\frac{2}{\gamma}) = -g_{\gamma}^{\prime\prime\prime}(0-)$. By the exponential decay in both directions it follows that $g_{\gamma}^{(j)} \in L^{1}(\mathbb{R}) \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ for $j \leq 3$.

Remark 4.9. Note that for $\alpha > 0$, the Blaschke factor $b_{\alpha}(z) \coloneqq \frac{z-i\alpha}{z+i\alpha}$ has the following properties:

- (i) b_{α} has a simple pole at $-i\alpha$ in the lower half plane and a simple zero at $i\alpha$ in the upper half plane.
- (ii) $|b_{\alpha}(x)| = 1$ for $x \in \mathbb{R}$, while $|b_{\alpha}(z)| \le 1$ for $z \in \mathbb{C}_+$; in particular,

sign
$$b_{\alpha}(x) = b_{\alpha}(x) = \exp\left(-2i\arctan\frac{\alpha}{x}\right)$$
 for $x \in \mathbb{R}$.

(iii) For $x, y \in \mathbb{R}$ such that $x + iy \neq i\alpha$, there holds

$$\operatorname{sign} b_{\alpha}(x + \mathrm{i}y) = \begin{cases} \exp\left[\mathrm{i}\left(\arctan\frac{y-\alpha}{x} - \arctan\frac{y+\alpha}{x}\right)\right], & x \neq 0, \\ \operatorname{sign}\frac{y-\alpha}{y+\alpha}, & x = 0. \end{cases}$$

Proof. In view of Remark 4.8 and Lemma 4.6, the function θ_{γ} is holomorphic on $S_{(-2,2)}$ with a continuous extension to the boundary of the strip. Since the Blaschke factor B_{γ} is meromorphic on \mathbb{C} with a single simple pole at $-i(2-\frac{2}{\gamma}) \in S_{(-2,2)}$, the function *h* is meromorphic on $S_{(-2,2)}$. Moreover, by (4.17),

$$|e^{\theta_{\gamma}(x+iy)}| = e^{\operatorname{Re}\theta_{\gamma}(x+iy)} \leq e^{-\pi|x||y|} \quad \text{for } y \in (-2,0).$$
(4.23)

Consequently,

$$h_y \in L^1 \cap L^\infty$$
 for any $-2 < y < 0, y \neq -(2 - \frac{2}{\gamma}),$ (4.24)

and since *h* has exactly one simple pole at $-i(2-\frac{2}{\gamma})$, there exists $\beta > 0$ such that⁵

$$|\beta h(z) - p_{\gamma}(z+2i)| \leq 1 \quad \text{for } z \text{ in a neighborhood of } -i(2-\frac{2}{\gamma}). \tag{4.25}$$

From (4.24) and (4.25), we see that the function $m(z) = \beta h(z - 2i)$ is meromorphic in S_2 with $m - p_\gamma \in \mathbb{H}^{1,2}(S)$. Moreover, *m* extends continuously to the boundary ∂S_2 , and therefore satisfies assumption (i) from Lemma 4.2. Consequently, it remains to show that *h* solves

$$\operatorname{sign} h_{-2} = -h_0. \tag{4.26}$$

To this end, note that by Remark 4.9,

sign
$$B_{\gamma}(x-2i) = \exp\left(-i \arctan\left(\frac{4-\frac{2}{\gamma}}{x}\right) + i \arctan\left(\frac{\frac{2}{\gamma}}{x}\right)\right)$$

and

$$B_{\gamma}(x) = \exp\left(-2i\arctan\left(\frac{2-\frac{2}{\gamma}}{x}\right)\right),$$

hence

$$\frac{\operatorname{sign} B_{\gamma}(x-2i)}{B_{\gamma}(x)} = e^{if_{\gamma}(x)}, \quad \text{where} \quad f_{\gamma}(x) = 2 \arctan\left(\frac{2-\frac{2}{\gamma}}{x}\right) + \arctan\left(\frac{2}{\gamma}\right) - \arctan\left(\frac{4-\frac{2}{\gamma}}{x}\right).$$

It follows that

$$\frac{\operatorname{sign} h_{-2}(x)}{h_0(x)} = e^{if_Y(x)} e^{i\operatorname{Im}\theta_Y(x+2i) - \theta_Y(x)}.$$

Consequently, h satisfies (4.26) if and only if

$$\operatorname{iIm} \theta_{\gamma}(x-2\mathrm{i}) - \theta_{\gamma}(x) = -\mathrm{i}f_{\gamma}(x) - \mathrm{i}\pi a(x), \qquad (4.27)$$

for some $a : \mathbb{R} \to 2\mathbb{Z} + 1$. Since the distributional Fourier transform of $f(x) = \arctan \frac{1}{x}$ is given by

$$\widehat{f}(k) = -\pi i \frac{1 - e^{-|k|}}{k} \quad \text{for } k \in \mathbb{R},$$

we have that

$$\widehat{f}_{\gamma}(k) = \mathrm{i} \frac{g_{\gamma}(k) - 2\pi}{k}.$$

⁵In fact, $\beta = \frac{1}{4\pi(2-\frac{2}{\gamma})}e^{-\theta_{\gamma}(-i(2-\frac{2}{\gamma}))}$, which is positive because $\gamma > 2$ and $\theta_{\gamma}(-i(2-\frac{2}{\gamma})) = \frac{1}{2\pi}\eta_{g_{\gamma}}(e^{(2-\frac{2}{\gamma})(\cdot)}) \in \mathbb{R}$.

In particular, taking a(x) = sign(-x) with distributional Fourier transform $\hat{a}(k) = 2i \text{ p.v.} \frac{1}{k}$, we have

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{1}{2\pi} \widetilde{\eta}_{g_{\gamma}}(e^{ix(\cdot)}) &= \frac{1}{2\pi} \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} \int_{|k| \ge \epsilon} \frac{g_{\gamma}(k)}{k} e^{ikx} dk = \frac{i}{2\pi} \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} \int_{|k| \ge \epsilon} \frac{g_{\gamma}(k)}{k} \sin(kx) dk \\ &= \frac{i}{2\pi} \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} \int_{|k| \ge \epsilon} \frac{g_{\gamma}(k) - 2\pi}{k} \sin(kx) dk + \frac{i}{2\pi} \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} \int_{|k| \ge \epsilon} \frac{2\pi}{k} \sin(kx) dk \\ &= \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \widehat{f}_{\gamma}(k) \sin(kx) dk + \frac{1}{2\pi} \widehat{\pi a}(\sin(k(\cdot))) = -if_{\gamma}(x) - i\pi a(x). \end{aligned}$$

It then follows with (4.16) that (4.27) holds.

5. Further consequences for the CLR and LT bound

5.1. Asymptotics of LT and CLR upper bound. In this section, we prove the asymptotic upper bounds for the LT and CLR constant presented respectively in Corollary 1.7 and Table 1.2, which are based on the following lemma.

Lemma 5.1 (Asymptotics for three-line problem). Let $\gamma > 2$ and h be the optimizer from Theorem 1.3. Then we have

$$\lim_{\gamma \downarrow 2} \frac{4\pi (\gamma - 2)^{\gamma/2}}{\gamma^{\gamma/2}} \frac{\|h_{-2/\gamma}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})}^{\gamma}}{\|h_{0}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})}^{\gamma-2} \|h_{-1}\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R})}^{2}} = 1$$
(5.1)

$$\lim_{\gamma \to \infty} 4\pi \frac{\|h_{-2/\gamma}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})}^{\gamma}}{\|h_{0}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})}^{\gamma-2}} \|h_{-1}\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R})}^{2} = 4\pi e^{2} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{x^{2}+9}{x^{2}+1} e^{2\operatorname{Re}\theta_{\infty}(x-i)} dx \right)^{-1} \approx 5.342823,$$
(5.2)

where

$$\operatorname{Re} \theta_{\infty}(x-i) = \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{2e^{-2k} - e^{-4k} + 1}{k(\cosh(2k) - 1)} (\cos(xk)\sinh(k) - k) dk.$$

Proof. We start with a few preliminary observations. Note that for $x + iy \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \{-i(2 - \frac{2}{\gamma})\}$ we have

$$|B_{\gamma}(x+iy)|^{2} = \frac{x^{2} + \left(2 - \frac{2}{\gamma} - y\right)^{2}}{x^{2} + \left(2 - \frac{2}{\gamma} + y\right)^{2}},$$
(5.3)

and $|e^{\theta_{\gamma}(x+iy)}| = e^{\operatorname{Re}\theta_{\gamma}(x+iy)}$ with

$$\operatorname{Re} \theta_{\gamma}(x+\mathrm{i}y) = -\frac{1}{\pi} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{g_{\gamma}(k)}{k(\cosh(2k)-1)} (\cos(xk)\sinh(yk)-yk) \mathrm{d}k.$$
(5.4)

It follows that $||h_0||_{L^{\infty}} = 1$, and

$$\begin{split} \|h_{-1}\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R})}^{2} &= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{x^{2} + (3 - \frac{2}{\gamma})^{2}}{x^{2} + (1 - \frac{2}{\gamma})^{2}} e^{2\operatorname{Re} \theta_{\gamma}(x-i)} \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &= \frac{1}{1 - \frac{2}{\gamma}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{(1 - \frac{2}{\gamma})^{2} x^{2} + (3 - \frac{2}{\gamma})^{2}}{x^{2} + 1} e^{2\operatorname{Re} \theta_{\gamma}((1 - \frac{2}{\gamma})x-i)} \, \mathrm{d}x. \end{split}$$

In particular, by dominated convergence (recall (4.23)), we obtain

$$\left(1-\frac{2}{\gamma}\right)\|h_{-1}\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R})}^2 \xrightarrow{\gamma\downarrow 2} 4e^{2\operatorname{Re}\theta_2(-i)} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\mathrm{d}x}{x^2+1} = 4\pi e^{2\operatorname{Re}\theta_2(-i)}.$$
(5.5)

Moreover, the re-scaled boundary value $g(x) = \frac{2}{\gamma} h_0(\frac{2}{\gamma}x)$ is an optimizer of (2.15) by construction (see the proof of Lemma 4.2), in particular, $\|h_{-\frac{2}{\gamma}}\|_{L^{\infty}} = \frac{\gamma}{2} \operatorname{Re} \langle \exp, \hat{g} \rangle = h(-\frac{2}{\gamma}i)$. Hence,

$$\|h_{-\frac{2}{\gamma}}\|_{L^{\infty}} = |h(-i\frac{2}{\gamma})| = \frac{1}{1 - \frac{2}{\gamma}} e^{\operatorname{Re}\theta_{\gamma}(-i\frac{2}{\gamma})},$$
(5.6)

so that

$$\left(1-\frac{2}{\gamma}\right)^{\gamma} \|h_{-\frac{2}{\gamma}}\|_{L^{\infty}}^{\gamma} = e^{\gamma \operatorname{Re}\theta_{\gamma}(-i\frac{2}{\gamma})} \xrightarrow{\gamma \downarrow 2} e^{2\operatorname{Re}\theta_{2}(-i)}.$$
(5.7)

Combining (5.5) and (5.7), we have

$$\lim_{\gamma \downarrow 2} \frac{4\pi(\gamma-2)^{\gamma/2}}{\gamma^{\gamma/2}} \frac{\|h_{-2/\gamma}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})}^{\gamma}}{\|h_{0}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})}^{\gamma-2}} = \lim_{\gamma \downarrow 2} 4\pi \left(1-\frac{2}{\gamma}\right)^{\frac{\gamma}{2}-1} \frac{(1-\frac{2}{\gamma})^{\gamma}\|h_{-\frac{2}{\gamma}}\|_{L^{\infty}}^{\gamma}}{(1-\frac{2}{\gamma})\|h_{-1}\|_{L^{2}}^{2}} = 1,$$

since $\lim_{\gamma \downarrow 2} \left(1 - \frac{2}{\gamma}\right)^{\frac{\gamma}{2} - 1} = 1$. For the limit $\gamma \to \infty$, first observe that

$$\operatorname{Re} \theta_{\gamma}(-\mathrm{i}\frac{2}{\gamma}) = \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{g_{\gamma}(k)}{k(\cosh(2k) - 1)} \left(\sinh(\frac{2}{\gamma}k) - \frac{2}{\gamma}k\right) \mathrm{d}k,$$

and since $\sinh(\frac{2}{\gamma}k) - \frac{2}{\gamma}k \leq (\frac{2}{\gamma}k)^3$ for $k \leq \frac{\gamma}{2}$ and $\sinh(\frac{2}{\gamma}k) - \frac{2}{\gamma}k \leq e^{\frac{2}{\gamma}k}$ for $k \geq \frac{\gamma}{2}$, we may bound

$$\int_0^{\frac{\gamma}{2}} \frac{g_{\gamma}(k)}{k(\cosh(2k)-1)} \Big(\sinh(\frac{2}{\gamma}k) - \frac{2}{\gamma}k\Big) \mathrm{d}k \lesssim \left(\frac{2}{\gamma}\right)^3 \int_0^\infty g_{\gamma}(k) \, \mathrm{d}k = \left(\frac{2}{\gamma}\right)^3 \frac{\pi\gamma^3}{2\gamma^2 - 3\gamma + 1},$$

and, since $k \mapsto e^{\frac{2}{\gamma}k}k(\cosh(2k)-1)$ is decreasing on $[\frac{\gamma}{2},\infty)$, we have

$$\int_0^{\frac{\gamma}{2}} \frac{g_{\gamma}(k)}{k(\cosh(2k)-1)} \left(\sinh(\frac{2}{\gamma}k) - \frac{2}{\gamma}k\right) dk \lesssim \frac{2}{\gamma} \frac{1}{\cosh(\gamma)-1} \int_0^{\infty} g_{\gamma}(k) dk$$
$$= \frac{2}{\gamma} \frac{1}{\cosh(\gamma)-1} \frac{\pi\gamma^3}{2\gamma^2 - 3\gamma + 1}.$$

In particular, $\gamma \operatorname{Re} \theta_{\gamma}(-i\frac{2}{\gamma}) \to 0$ as $\gamma \to \infty$. Hence, using that $\left(1 - \frac{2}{\gamma}\right)^{\gamma} \to e^2$ as $\gamma \to \infty$, it follows that

$$\lim_{\gamma \to \infty} \|h_{-\frac{2}{\gamma}}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})}^{\gamma} = \lim_{\gamma \to \infty} \left(1 - \frac{2}{\gamma}\right)^{-\gamma} e^{\gamma \operatorname{Re} \theta_{\gamma}(-i\frac{2}{\gamma})} = e^{2}.$$
(5.8)

On the other hand, by dominated convergence we have

$$\operatorname{Re} \theta_{\gamma}(x-\mathbf{i}) = \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{g_{\gamma}(k)}{k(\cosh(2k)-1)} (\cos(xk)\sinh(k)-k) \, \mathrm{d}k$$
$$\xrightarrow{\gamma \to \infty} \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{g_{\infty}(k)}{k(\cosh(2k)-1)} (\cos(xk)\sinh(k)-k) \, \mathrm{d}k = \operatorname{Re} \theta_{\infty}(x-\mathbf{i}),$$

with $g_{\infty}(k) = \pi \left(2e^{-2|k|} + 1 - e^{-4|k|} \right)$. Therefore,

$$\|h_{-1}\|_{L^2}^2 = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{x^2 + (3 - \frac{2}{\gamma})^2}{x^2 + (1 - \frac{2}{\gamma})^2} e^{2\operatorname{Re}\theta_{\gamma}(x-i)} \, \mathrm{d}x \xrightarrow{\gamma \to \infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{x^2 + 9}{x^2 + 1} e^{2\operatorname{Re}\theta_{\infty}(x-i)} \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Combining this with (5.8) then yields (5.2).

The proof of the asymptotic bounds displayed in Table 1.2 and equation (1.14) are now immediate consequences of Theorem 1.2, Theorem 1.6, and equation (5.2) in the case of the CLR bound, and Theorem 1.2, Corollary 1.7, and equations (5.1) and (5.2) in the case of the LT bound.

T. CARVALHO CORSO AND T. RIED

Acknowledgements

The authors thank Gero Friesecke and Dirk Hundertmark for helpful discussions.

This work was initiated when TR was a visiting research fellow at TU München, funded by *Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG – German Research Foundation) – Project-ID 195170736 – TRR109.* TR would like to thank the Department of Mathematics at TUM for the kind hospitality.

TC acknowledges funding by the *Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG – German Research Foundation) – Project number 442047500* through the Collaborative Research Center "Sparsity and Singular Structures" (SFB 1481).

Appendix A. Connection with maximal Fourier multipliers

In this section we show how the variational characterization of the Fourier transform of integrable functions from Lemma 2.1 can be used to reformulate the maximal Fourier multiplier bound derived in [HKRV23, Theorem 2.1, Theorem 4.2].

To this end, let us first recall the setup of [HKRV23]. Let $f, g : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}_+$ be Lebesgue measurable functions on \mathbb{R}^d , $d \ge 1$, $m : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+$ be a continuous bounded function, and $B_{f,g,m}$ the operator whose integral kernel is given by

$$B_{f,g,m}(x,\eta) = \frac{1}{(2\pi)^{d/2}} e^{ix \cdot \eta} m(f(x)g(\eta)).$$
(A.1)

We then define the maximal operator associated to $B_{f,q,m}$ as⁶

$$\mathcal{B}_{g,m}(\varphi)(x) \coloneqq \sup_{f \ge 0} |B_{f,g,m}(\varphi)(x)|, \quad x \in \mathbb{R}^d, \quad \text{for } \varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^d).$$
(A.2)

One of the key results in [HKRV₂₃] concerns the boundedness of the maximal operator $\mathcal{B}_{g,m}$ on $L^2(\mathbb{R}^d)$.

Theorem A.1 (Theorem 2.1 in [HKRV23]). Assume that

$$m(t) = \int_{\mathbb{R}_+} m_1\left(\frac{t}{s}\right) m_2(s) \frac{\mathrm{d}s}{s}$$

for some $m_1, m_2 \in L^2(\mathbb{R}_+, \frac{ds}{s})$. Then the maximal operator $\mathcal{B}_{g,m}$ defined in (A.2) extends to a bounded (sub-linear) operator on $L^2(\mathbb{R}^d)$ with operator norm bounded by

$$\|\mathcal{B}_{g,m}\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{d})\to L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{d})} \leq \|m_{1}\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{+},\frac{\mathrm{ds}}{a})}\|m_{2}\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{+},\frac{\mathrm{ds}}{a})}.$$
(A.3)

The proof of Theorem A.1 presented in [HKRV23] relies on a clever combination of Plancherel's and Fubini-Tonelli's theorem, and the scaling invariance of the Haar measure $\frac{ds}{s}$. The bound (A.3), however, is not optimal since the convolutional decomposition of m is not unique, and the product of the L^2 norms of m_1 and m_2 – and hence the bound in (A.3) – depends on this choice. In particular, this leaves some room for improvement by optimizing over m_1 and m_2 .

It turns out that minimizing over the functions m_1 and m_2 yields precisely the L^1 norm of the Fourier transform of m, as proved in Lemma 2.1. From this observation, we obtain the following improved version of Theorem A.1.

Theorem A.2 (Improved maximal Fourier multiplier Bound). Let $g : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}_+$ be a measurable function in \mathbb{R}^d , $d \ge 1$, and suppose that $m : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+$ is a non-negative measurable function whose Fourier transform, defined as

$$\widehat{m}(\omega) \coloneqq \int_0^\infty m(t) \mathrm{e}^{-\mathrm{i}\log\omega\log t} \frac{\mathrm{d}t}{t}$$

⁶For the precise definition of the maximal operator, in particular measurability issues, we refer to [HKRV23].

satisfies

$$\|\widehat{m}\|_{L^{1}(\mathbb{R}_{+},\frac{d\omega}{\omega})} = \int_{0}^{\infty} |\widehat{m}(\omega)| \frac{d\omega}{\omega} < \infty.$$
(A.4)

Then the maximal operator $\mathcal{B}_{g,m}$ defined in (A.2) extends to a bounded operator on $L^2(\mathbb{R}^d)$ with

$$\|\mathcal{B}_{g,m}\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{d})\to L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{d})} \leq \frac{1}{2\pi} \|\hat{m}\|_{L^{1}(\mathbb{R}_{+},\frac{\mathrm{d}s}{s})}.$$
(A.5)

Proof. First note that the exponential map $\exp : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}_+$ is a group isomorphism from the additive group to the multiplicative group, and pushes the Lebesgue measure forward to the measure $\frac{ds}{s}$. Thus for any $m \in L^p(\mathbb{R}_+, \frac{ds}{s})$, $1 \le p \le \infty$, there holds $\|\widetilde{m}\|_{L^p(\mathbb{R})} = \|m\|_{L^p(\mathbb{R}_+, \frac{ds}{s})}$, where $\widetilde{m}(x) \coloneqq m(\exp(x))$, and

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}_+} m_1\left(\frac{t}{s}\right) m_2(s) \frac{\mathrm{d}s}{s} = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \widetilde{m_1}(\log t - x) \widetilde{m_2}(x) \mathrm{d}x$$

Moreover, we have $\widetilde{\widehat{m}} = \widetilde{\widehat{m}}$, where \widehat{m} is defined via (A.4) and $\widetilde{\widehat{m}}$ is the standard Fourier transform of \widetilde{m} on \mathbb{R} . In particular, the variational characterization of $\|\widehat{m}\|_{L^1}$ in Lemma 2.1 can be transferred to the multiplicative group, i.e.,

$$\inf\left\{\|m_1\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}_+,\frac{\mathrm{ds}}{s})}\|m_2\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}_+,\frac{\mathrm{ds}}{s})}:m_1*m_2=m\right\}=\|\breve{m}\|_{L^1(\mathbb{R}_+,\frac{\mathrm{ds}}{s})}=\frac{1}{2\pi}\|\widehat{m}\|_{L^1(\mathbb{R}_+,\frac{\mathrm{ds}}{s})}.$$

To complete the proof, we can now apply Theorem A.1 to $\mathcal{B}_{g,m}$ (note that *m* is continuous as its Fourier transform lies in $L^1(\mathbb{R})$), optimize over m_1 and m_2 , and use the above characterization.

Appendix B. Some technical details on the spaces $\mathbb{H}^{p,q}$

In this section, we give the proof of Lemma 3.1 on the existence of boundary values in the sense of distributions for functions in $\mathbb{H}^{p,2}(S)$.

Lemma B.1 (Uniform estimate). Let $1 \le p \le \infty$ and $h \in \mathbb{H}^{p,2}(S)$, then we have

$$|h(z)| \leq ||h||_{\mathbb{H}^{p,2}} (y^{-\frac{1}{p}} + (1-y)^{-\frac{1}{2}}) \text{ for any } z = x + iy \in S.$$

Proof. First note that by the definition of $\mathbb{H}^{p,2}(S)$ in (1.3), we can find two functions $f, g : S \to \mathbb{C}$ such that f + g = h and

$$||f_y||_{L^p(\mathbb{R})} \leq ||h||_{\mathbb{H}^{p,2}}(1-y) \text{ and } ||g_y||_{L^2(\mathbb{R})} \leq ||h||_{\mathbb{H}^{p,2}}y,$$
 (B.1)

for $y \in (0, 1)$. Consequently, by the mean value property of holomorphic functions and Hölder's inequality, for any $z = x + iy \in S$ and $\rho < \min\{y, 1 - y\}$ we have

$$\begin{split} |h(z)| &= \frac{1}{\pi\rho^2} \int_0^{\rho} \left| \int_0^{2\pi} h(z + re^{it}) dt \right| r dr \le \frac{1}{\pi\rho^2} \int_{B_{\rho}(z)} |f(u)| du + \frac{1}{\pi\rho^2} \int_{B_{\rho}(z)} |g(u)| du \\ &\le \frac{(\pi\rho^2)^{1-\frac{1}{p}}}{\pi\rho^2} \left(\int_{y-\rho}^{y+\rho} ||f_w||_{L^p(\mathbb{R})}^p dw \right)^{\frac{1}{p}} + \frac{(\pi\rho^2)^{\frac{1}{2}}}{\pi\rho^2} \left(\int_{y-\rho}^{y+\rho} ||g_w||_{L^2}^2 dw \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &\lesssim ||h||_{\mathbb{H}^{p,2}} \left[\frac{1}{\rho^{\frac{2}{p}}} \left(\int_{y-\rho}^{y+\rho} (1-w)^p dw \right)^{\frac{1}{p}} + \frac{1}{\rho} \left(\int_{y-\rho}^{y+\rho} w^2 dw \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \right]. \end{split}$$
(B.2)

Hence by taking the limit $\rho \to \min\{y, (1-y)\}$, the first term in (B.2) can be bounded by $y^{-\frac{1}{p}}$ and the second term by $(1-y)^{-\frac{1}{2}}$.

For the proof of Lemma 3.1, we shall need the following regularity result.

Lemma B.2 (Absolute continuity of measures with exponentially weighted Fourier transform). Let $\mu \in \mathcal{M}(\mathbb{R})$ and suppose that $\hat{\mu} \in L^2_{\gamma}$ for some $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}$. Then μ is absolutely continuous with respect to the Lebesgue measure. The proof of Lemma B.2 relies on a classical result of F. and M. Riesz [RR16] on *analytic* measures, that is, Borel measures μ on \mathbb{R} with the property that $\hat{\mu}(k) = 0$ for all $k \leq 0$. The following version can be found in [Maso9, Lemma 13.4].

Lemma B.3. Let $\mu \in \mathcal{M}(\mathbb{R})$. Then the following are equivalent:

(i) μ is analytic; (ii) for any $z \in \mathbb{C}_+ = \{z \in \mathbb{C} : \text{Im}(z) > 0\},\$

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\mu(\mathrm{d}x)}{x - \overline{z}} = 0$$

(iii) $\mu(dx) = u(x)dx$, where $u \in L^1(\mathbb{R})$ with $\hat{u}(k) = 0$ for all $k \leq 0$.

We refer to [Maso9, Sections 5.5 and 13.2] for more details and the proof.

Proof of Lemma B.2. The case $\gamma = 0$ follows from the fact that the Fourier transform is an isomorphism on $L^2(\mathbb{R})$. Moreover, by considering $\tilde{\mu}(A) = \mu(-A)$ instead of μ , we may assume that $\hat{\mu} \in L^2_{\gamma}$ with $\gamma > 0$.

Define the function

$$\widehat{m}(k) \coloneqq \widehat{\mu}(k) \mathbf{1}_{\{k \le 0\}},$$

then from the assumption $\hat{m} \in L^2_{\gamma}$ and Hölder's inequality, we have that $\hat{m} \in L^1(\mathbb{R}) \cap L^2(\mathbb{R})$, which implies that $m \in C_0(\mathbb{R}) \cap L^2(\mathbb{R})$. In particular, the measure

$$\mu_1 \coloneqq \mu - m \mathrm{d}x$$

has a well-defined Fourier transform that vanishes identically for $k \leq 0$.

Now note that for any $z \in \mathbb{C}_+$, the function $x \mapsto r_z(x) \coloneqq \frac{1}{2\pi i} \frac{1}{x-z}$ belongs to $C_0(\mathbb{R}) \cap L^2(\mathbb{R})$, and its Fourier transform $\hat{r_z}(k) = e^{-izk} \mathbb{1}_{\{k \le 0\}}$ lies in $L^1(\mathbb{R}) \cap L^2(\mathbb{R})$. Let $\varphi \in S(\mathbb{R})$ and define $\varphi_{\epsilon} \coloneqq \epsilon^{-1}\varphi(\frac{1}{\epsilon})$. Then $\mu_1 * \varphi_{\epsilon} = \mu * \varphi_{\epsilon} + m * \varphi_{\epsilon} \in L^1(\mathbb{R}) + L^2(\mathbb{R})$ and we have

$$\mu * \varphi_{\epsilon} \xrightarrow{\circ} \mu$$
 in $\mathcal{M}(\mathbb{R})$ and $m * \varphi_{\epsilon} \to m$ in $L^{2}(\mathbb{R})$ as $\epsilon \downarrow 0$.

In particular

$$\frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\mu_1(\mathrm{d}x)}{x - \overline{z}} = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{r_z(x)} \, \mu_1(\mathrm{d}x) = \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{r_z(x)} \, \mu_1 * \varphi_\epsilon(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Parseval's formula then implies that for any $\epsilon > 0$

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{r_z(x)} \, \mu_1 * \varphi_{\epsilon}(x) \, \mathrm{d}x = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{\hat{r_z}(k)} \, \widehat{\mu_1}(k) \widehat{\varphi_{\epsilon}}(k) \, \mathrm{d}k = 0,$$

since $\hat{r}_z(k)$ and $\hat{\mu}_1(k)$ have disjoint support. It follows that for all $z \in \mathbb{C}_+$,

$$\frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\mu_1(\mathrm{d}x)}{x - \overline{z}} = 0$$

From the identity $(\overline{z_1} - \overline{z_2})(x - \overline{z_1})^{-1}(x - \overline{z_2})^{-1} = (x - \overline{z_1})^{-1} - (x - \overline{z_2})^{-1}$ for any $x \in \mathbb{R}$, $z_1, z_2 \in \mathbb{C}_+$, we conclude that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\mu_1(\mathrm{d}x)}{(x-\overline{z_1})(x-\overline{z_2})} = 0 \quad \text{for any } z_1, z_2 \in \mathbb{C}_+.$$

In particular, the measure $\mu_2(dx) \coloneqq (x+i)^{-1}\mu_1(dx)$ is a bounded Radon measure satisfying the assumptions of Lemma B.3. Therefore, μ_2 is absolutely continuous with respect to Lebesgue measure on \mathbb{R} , which implies that $\mu(dx) = (x+i)\mu_2(dx) + mdx$ is also absolutely continuous.

Proof of Lemma 3.1. The first step is to show that for any $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$, the function

$$y \mapsto \langle h_y, \hat{\varphi}_{y_0-y} \rangle$$
 is independent of $y \in (0, 1)$. (B.3)

For this, we notice that the function $z \mapsto \overline{h(\overline{z})}\widehat{\varphi}(z + iy_0)$ is holomorphic on S_- , as $\widehat{\varphi}$ is entire by the Paley-Wiener theorem. Hence Cauchy's Integral Theorem implies that

$$\begin{split} \int_{-R}^{R} & \left(\overline{h_{y}(x)} \widehat{\varphi}_{y_{0}-y}(x) - \overline{h_{y'}(x)} \widehat{\varphi}_{y_{0}-y'}(x) \right) \mathrm{d}x \\ &+ \int_{y'}^{y} \left(\overline{h_{w}(-R)} \widehat{\varphi}_{y_{0}-w}(-R) - \overline{h_{w}(R)} \widehat{\varphi}_{y_{0}-w}(R) \right) \mathrm{d}w = 0, \end{split}$$

for any $y, y' \in (0, 1)$. In the limit $R \to \infty$, the first term converges to $\langle h_y, \hat{\varphi}_{y_0-y} \rangle - \langle h_{y'}, \hat{\varphi}_{y_0-y'} \rangle$, while by the uniform (with respect to R) control on $h_w(\pm R)$ from Lemma B.1 and the fast decay of $\varphi_w(\pm R)$, the second term vanishes, which proves (B.3).

Let us treat the case $p \in (1, \infty]$ first. By definition of the space $\mathbb{H}^{p,2}(S)$, we can decompose h = f + g such that (B.1) holds, i.e. $\|f_y\|_{L^p(\mathbb{R})} \leq \|h\|_{\mathbb{H}^{p,2}}(1-y)$ and $\|g_y\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R})} \leq \|h\|_{\mathbb{H}^{p,2}}y$. In particular, as $y \downarrow 0$, we have $\|g_y\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R})} \to 0$ and $\|f_y\|_{L^p(\mathbb{R})} \leq 1$. Hence, $g_y \to 0$ strongly in $L^2(\mathbb{R})$ as $y \downarrow 0$, and there exists a subsequence $y_n \downarrow 0$ and a function $h_0 \in L^p(\mathbb{R})$ such that $f_{y_n} \rightharpoonup h_0$ weakly in L^p (respectively weakly-* in L^∞ for $p = \infty$) as $y_n \downarrow 0$. We claim that the limit h_0 is independent of the subsequence (y_n) . Indeed, there holds

$$\langle h_{y} - h_{0}, \widehat{\varphi}_{0} \rangle = \langle h_{y}, \widehat{\varphi}_{-y} \rangle - \langle h_{0}, \widehat{\varphi}_{0} \rangle - \langle h_{y}, \widehat{\varphi}_{-y} - \widehat{\varphi}_{0} \rangle$$

$$\stackrel{(B.3)}{=} \langle h_{y_{n}}, \widehat{\varphi}_{-y_{n}} \rangle - \langle h_{0}, \widehat{\varphi}_{0} \rangle - \langle h_{y}, \widehat{\varphi}_{-y} - \widehat{\varphi}_{0} \rangle$$

$$= \langle h_{y_{n}} - h_{0}, \widehat{\varphi}_{0} \rangle + \langle h_{y_{n}}, \widehat{\varphi}_{-y_{n}} - \widehat{\varphi}_{0} \rangle - \langle h_{y}, \widehat{\varphi}_{-y} - \widehat{\varphi}_{0} \rangle$$
(B.4)

for any $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$. Note that for any $y \in (0, 1)$ we may bound

$$\begin{aligned} |\langle h_y, \widehat{\varphi}_{-y} - \widehat{\varphi}_0 \rangle| &\leq |\langle f_y, \widehat{\varphi}_{-y} - \widehat{\varphi}_0 \rangle| + |\langle g_y, \widehat{\varphi}_{-y} - \widehat{\varphi}_0 \rangle| \\ &\leq \|f_y\|_{L^p(\mathbb{R})} \|\widehat{\varphi}_{-y} - \widehat{\varphi}_0\|_{L^{\frac{p}{p-1}}(\mathbb{R})} + \|g_y\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R})} \|\widehat{\varphi}_{-y} - \widehat{\varphi}_0\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R})} \to 0 \end{aligned}$$

as $y \downarrow 0$, which follows from the uniform bounds $\sup_{0 < y < 1} (||f_y||_{L^p} + ||g_y||_{L^2}) \leq 1$ and the convergence $\hat{\varphi}_{-y} \to \hat{\varphi}_0$ in $L^1(\mathbb{R}) \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ as $y \downarrow 0$. Hence, letting $y_n \downarrow 0$ in (B.4), we obtain $\langle h_y - h_0, \hat{\varphi}_0 \rangle = -\langle h_y, \hat{\varphi}_{-y} - \hat{\varphi}_0 \rangle \to 0$ as $y \downarrow 0$. The argument for the limit $y \uparrow 1$ is analogous. Since $C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ is dense in $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$, we conclude that equation (3.1) holds for any Schwartz function $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$.

For the case p = 1, we can only infer the existence of a finite measure $h_0 \in \mathcal{M}(\mathbb{R})$ on \mathbb{R} such that $f_{y_n} \stackrel{*}{\rightharpoonup} h_0$ weakly-* in the sense of measures as $y_n \downarrow 0$. Therefore, it remains to show that $h_0 \in L^1(\mathbb{R})$. To this end, notice that (B.3) extends to y = 0 and y = 1, i.e.,

$$\langle h_0, \widehat{\varphi}_0 \rangle = \langle h_y, \widehat{\varphi}_{1-y} \rangle$$
 for any $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ and $0 \le y \le 1$. (B.5)

This follows from the fact that $\hat{\varphi}_y \to \hat{\varphi}_{y_0}$ strongly in $L^1 \cap L^\infty$ and $h_y \to h_{y_0}$ weakly-* in $\mathcal{M}(\mathbb{R})$ as $y \to y_0$ for any $0 \le y_0 \le 1$, and therefore proves (3.2). We can now appeal to Lemma B.2 to conclude the case p = 1. Indeed, since $\hat{\varphi}_{-1}$ is the Fourier transform of $\varphi \exp_{-1}$, Parseval's formula implies that $\check{h}_1 = \check{h}_0 \exp_{-1} \in L^2(\mathbb{R})$. In particular, h_0 has a Fourier transform in L^2_2 , which implies that $h_0 \in L^1(\mathbb{R})$ by Lemma B.2.

Appendix C. Existence and uniqueness of primal optimizer

In this section, we prove that the primal problem (2.4) admits a unique (up to symmetries) minimizer in $L^1(\mathbb{R})$. In addition, we show that the dual problem can be restricted to the space of continuous functions vanishing at infinity. Precisely, we shall prove the following theorem.

Theorem C.1 (Primal optimizer). Let $\gamma > 2$ and M_{γ} be defined in (2.4). Then we have

$$M_{\gamma} = \min_{m \in L^{1}(\mathbb{R})} \|m\|_{L^{1}}^{\gamma-2} \|\widehat{m} - \exp\|_{L^{2}_{\gamma}}^{2} = \frac{4(\gamma-2)^{\gamma-2}}{(2\pi)^{\gamma-2}\gamma^{\gamma}} \sup_{\substack{g \in C_{0}(\mathbb{R}) \\ \widehat{g} \in L^{2}_{-\gamma}}} \left\{ \frac{|\langle \exp, \widehat{g} \rangle|^{\gamma}}{\|g\|_{L^{\infty}}^{\gamma-2} \|\widehat{g}\|_{L^{2}_{-\gamma}}^{2}} \right\},$$
(C.1)

i.e., the infimum over $L^1(\mathbb{R})$ is attained, and the minimizer is unique up to the transformation $m(x) \mapsto m(x) \alpha^{-ix-1}$ for $\alpha > 0$.

For the proof of Theorem C.1, we shall use the following lemma.

Lemma C.2. Let $F_{\gamma}^* : C_0(\mathbb{R}) \to (-\infty, \infty]$ be the functional defined in Lemma 2.8, but restricted to $C_0(\mathbb{R})$. Then its Fenchel-conjugate $F_{\gamma}^{**} : \mathcal{M}(\mathbb{R}) \to [0, \infty]$ is given by

$$F_{\gamma}^{**}(\mu) = \begin{cases} \|\widehat{\mu} - \exp\|_{L_{\gamma}^{2}}^{2}, & \text{if } \widehat{\mu} - \exp \in L_{\gamma}^{2}, \\ +\infty, & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases},$$
(C.2)

where $\mathcal{M}(\mathbb{R})$ denotes the space of bounded Radon measures.

Proof. From similar calculations as in the proof of Lemma 2.8, we find

$$F_{\gamma}^{**}(\mu) = \sup_{\substack{g \in C_{0}(\mathbb{R}) \\ \hat{g} \in L_{-\gamma}^{2}}} \sup_{\alpha \in \mathbb{C}} \left\{ \operatorname{Re} \alpha \left(\langle \mu, g \rangle - \frac{1}{2\pi} \langle \exp, \hat{g} \rangle \right) - \frac{|\alpha|^{2}}{16\pi^{2}} \|\hat{g}\|_{L_{-\gamma}^{2}}^{2} \right\}$$
$$= \sup_{\substack{g \in C_{0}(\mathbb{R}) \\ \hat{g} \in L_{-\gamma}^{2}}} \frac{|2\pi \langle \mu, g \rangle - \langle \exp, \hat{g} \rangle|^{2}}{\|\hat{g}\|_{L_{-\gamma}^{2}}^{2}}$$
(C.3)

Now note that from Parseval's identity we have

$$2\pi \langle \mu, g \rangle - \langle \exp, \hat{g} \rangle = \langle \hat{\mu} - \exp, \hat{g} \rangle, \tag{C.4}$$

for any $g \in C_0(\mathbb{R})$ with $\hat{g} \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$. Thus by the Riesz representation theorem (recall that $C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ is dense in $L^2_{\gamma}(\mathbb{R})$), the supremum in (C.3) is finite if and only if $\hat{\mu} - \exp \in L^2_{\gamma}(\mathbb{R})$. In this case we have

$$\sup_{\substack{g \in C_0(\mathbb{R})\\ \widehat{g} \in L^2_{\gamma_Y}}} \frac{|2\pi \langle \mu, g \rangle - \langle \exp, \widehat{g} \rangle|^2}{\|\widehat{g}\|_{L^2_{-\gamma}}^2} = \sup_{\substack{g \in C_0(\mathbb{R})\\ \widehat{g} \in L^2_{-\gamma}}} \frac{|\langle \widehat{\mu} - \exp, \widehat{g} \rangle|^2}{\|\widehat{g}\|_{L^2_{-\gamma}}^2} = \|\widehat{\mu} - \exp\|_{L^2_{\gamma}}^2$$

which completes the proof.

Proof of Theorem C.1. From Lemma C.2 and the Fenchel-Rockafellar duality theorem applied to the functional $F_{Y}^{*} + \|\cdot\|_{L^{\infty}}$, we obtain

$$\widetilde{M}_{\gamma} \coloneqq \min_{\substack{\mu \in \mathcal{M}(\mathbb{R}) \\ \|\mu\| \le 1}} \|\widehat{\mu} - \exp\|_{L_{\gamma}^{2}}^{2} = \sup_{g \in C_{0}(\mathbb{R})} \left(\|g\|_{L^{\infty}} + \frac{1}{16\pi^{2}} \|\widehat{g}\|_{L_{-\gamma}^{2}}^{2} + \frac{1}{2\pi} \operatorname{Re} \langle \widehat{g}, e^{(\cdot)} \rangle \right) \ge M_{\gamma}, \quad (C.5)$$

where the last inequality follows from Lemma 2.9, and a minimizer in $\mathcal{M}(\mathbb{R})$ exists and is unique by the strict convexity of $\|\cdot\|_{L^2_*}^2$.

To conclude the proof, just note that any $\mu \in \mathcal{M}(\mathbb{R})$ satisfying $\hat{\mu} - \exp \in L^2_{\gamma}(\mathbb{R})$ must be absolutely continuous with respect to the Lebesgue measure by Lemma B.2, and therefore, the variational problem over $\mathcal{M}(\mathbb{R})$ coincides with problem (2.4).

References

- [EFGHW21] P. EXNER, R.L. FRANK, F. GESZTESY, H. HOLDEN, and T. WEIDL (eds.), Partial differential equations, spectral theory, and mathematical physics—the Ari Laptev anniversary volume. EMS Series of Congress Reports, EMS Press, Berlin, 2021. MR 4331803. Zbl 1465.35005.
- [Fra21] R.L. FRANK, The Lieb–Thirring inequalities: recent results and open problems. In Nine mathematical challenges—an elucidation (eds. A. Kechris, N. Makarov, D. Ramakrishnan, X. Zhu), Proceedings of Symposia in Pure Mathematics 104, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2021, pp. 210–235. MR 4337417. Zbl 1518.35002.
- [FHJN21] R.L. FRANK, D. HUNDERTMARK, M. JEX, and P.T. NAM, The Lieb–Thirring inequality revisited. Journal of the European Mathematical Society (JEMS) 23 (2021), no. 8, 2583–2600. MR 4269422. Zbl 1467.35014.
- [FLW23] R.L. FRANK, A. LAPTEV, and T. WEIDL, Schrödinger operators: eigenvalues and Lieb–Thirring inequalities. Cambridge Studies in Advanced Mathematics Vol. 200, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2023. MR 4496335. Zbl 07595814.
- [Garo6] J.B. GARNETT, Bounded analytic functions. Revised 1st ed. Graduate Texts in Mathematics Vol. 236. Springer, New York, NY, 2006. MR 2261424. Zbl 1106.30001.
- [HHRV23] V. HOANG, D. HUNDERTMARK, J. RICHTER, and S. VUGALTER, Quantitative bounds versus existence of weakly coupled bound states for Schrödinger type operators. *Annales Henri Poincaré. A Journal of Theoretical and Mathematical Physics* 24 (2023), no. 3, 783–842. MR 4562137. Zbl 1511.35247.
- [HKRV21] D. HUNDERTMARK, P. KUNSTMANN, T. RIED, and S. VUGALTER, Counting bound states with maximal Fourier multipliers. In Partial Differential Equations, Spectral Theory, and Mathematical Physics: The Ari Laptev Anniversary Volume (eds. P. Exner, R.L. Frank, F. Gesztesy, H. Holden, T. Weidl), EMS Series of Congress Reports Vol. 18, EMS Press, 2021, pp. 197–207. MR 4331814. Zbl 1465.35005.
- [HKRV23] D. HUNDERTMARK, P. KUNSTMANN, T. RIED, and S. VUGALTER, Cwikel's bound reloaded. Inventiones Mathematicae 231 (2023), 111–167. MR 4526822. Zbl 1510.35193.
- [HLW00] D. HUNDERTMARK, A. LAPTEV, and T. WEIDL, New bounds on the Lieb-Thirring constants. Inventiones Mathematicae 140 (2000), 693-704. MR 1760755. Zbl 1074.35569.
- [Koo98] P. Koosis, Introduction to H_p spaces. Second edition. With two appendices by V.P. Havin. Cambridge Tracts in Mathematics Vol. 115, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1998. MR 1669574. Zbl 1024.30001.
- [LSW02] A. LAPTEV, O. SAFRONOV, and T. WEIDL, Bound State Asymptotics for Elliptic Operators with Strongly Degenerated Symbols. In Nonlinear Problems in Mathematical Physics and Related Topics I, Kluwer/Plenum Publishers, New York, 2002, 233–245. MR 1970614. Zbl 1045.35049.
- [LW00] A. LAPTEV and T. WEIDL, Sharp Lieb-Thirring inequalities in high dimensions. Acta Mathematica 184 (2000), 87–111. MR 1756570 Zbl 1142.35531
- [Lie76] E.H. LIEB, Bounds on the eigenvalues of the Laplace and Schroedinger operators. *Bulletin of the American Mathematical Society* **82** (1976), 751–753. MR 0407909. Zbl 0329.35018.
- [Lie80] E.H. LIEB, The number of bound states of one-body Schroedinger operators and the Weyl problem. In *Geometry of the Laplace operator*, Proceedings of Symposia in Pure Mathematics Vol. 36, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 1980, 241–252. MR 573436, Zbl 0445.58029
- [Maso9] J. MASHREGHI, Representation theorems in Hardy spaces. London Mathematical Society Student Texts Vol. 74, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2009. MR 2500010. Zbl 1169.22001.
- [Nam21] P.T. NAM, Direct methods to Lieb-Thirring kinetic inequalities. In Density functionals for many-particle systems. Mathematical theory and physical applications of effective equations (eds. B.-G. Englert, H. Siedentop, M.-I. Trappe). Lecture Notes Series, Institute for Mathematical Sciences, National University of Singapore Vol. 41, World Scientific, Hackensack, NJ, 2023, 81–115. MR 4635285. Zbl 1515.81017.
- [Roc72] R.T. ROCKAFELLAR, Convex Analysis. Princeton Mathematical Series Vol. 28, Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, 1970. MR 0274683. Zbl 0193.18401.
- [RR16] F. RIESZ and M. RIESZ, Über die Randwerte einer analytischen Funktion. Quatrième congrès des math. scand. (1916), 27–44. Zbl 47.0295.03.
- [Rud62] W. RUDIN, Fourier analysis on groups. Interscience Tracts in Pure and Applied Mathematics Vol. 12, Interscience Publishers, New York–London, 1962. MR 0152834. Zbl 0107.09603.
- [Sch22] L. SCHIMMER, The state of the Lieb–Thirring conjecture. In *The physics and mathematics of Elliott Lieb–the opth anniversary. Vol. II* (eds. R.L. Frank, A. Laptev, M. Lewin, R. Seiringer), EMS Press, Berlin, 2022, 253–275. MR 4531363. Zbl 1500.81037.

T. CARVALHO CORSO AND T. RIED

(T. Carvalho Corso) Institute of Applied Analysis and Numerical Simulation, University of Stuttgart, Pfaffenwaldring 57, 70569 Stuttgart, Germany

Email address: thiago.carvalho-corso@mathematik.uni-stuttgart.de

(T. Ried) Max-Planck-Institut für Mathematik in den Naturwissenschaften, Inselstrasse 22, 04103 Leipzig, Germany

Email address: tobias.ried@mis.mpg.de